

Department of Medicine, Division of Rheumatology, Helsinki University Central Hospital, Helsinki, Finland

# Health-Related Quality of Life, Costs and Treatment of Inflammatory Rheumatic Diseases in Routine Practice

With special emphasis on biological drugs

Karin Laas

# ACADEMIC DISSERTATION

To be presented, with the permission of the Medical Faculty of the University of Helsinki, for public examination in the Faltin Auditorium of the Helsinki University Central Hospital on the 3rd of June, 2009, at 12:00 noon.

Helsinki 2009

Supervised by	Professor Marjatta Leirisalo-Repo	
	Division of Rheumatology	
	Department of Medicine	
	University of Helsinki	
	Helsinki, Finland	

Reviewed by Docent Tuulikki Sokka Department of Medicine Jyväskylä Central Hospital Jyväskylä, Finland

# Docent Antti Malmivaara

Finnish Office for Health Technology Assessment The National Institute for Health and Welfare Helsinki, Finland

OpponentAssociate Professor Ronald van VollenhovenRheumatology UnitDepartment of MedicineKarolinska University HospitalStockholm, Sweden

ISBN 978-9949-18-454-5 (Print) ISBN 978-952-10-5506-5 (PDF) http://ethesis.helsinki.fi Koopia Kolm Helsinki 2009

To my family

# CONTENTS

LIS	LIST OF ORIGINAL PUBLICATIONS		6
AB	BREVIATIONS		7
AB	STRACT		9
1.	INTRODUCTION		.11
2.	REVIEW OF THE LITE	RATURE	.13
	2.1 Inflammatory	joint diseases	.13
	2.1.1	Rheumatoid arthritis	.13
	2.1.2	Juvenile idiopathic arthritis	. 14
	2.1.3	Spondyloarthropathies	.15
	2.2 Other rheuma	tic diseases	. 17
	2.2.1	Osteoarthritis	. 17
	2.2.2	Fibromyalgia	. 18
	2.3 Assessment c	f HRQoL	.20
	2.3.1	General	.20
	2.3.2	HAQ	.21
	2.3.3	SF-36	.22
	2.3.4	15D	.23
	2.4 Economic bur	den of rheumatic diseases	.23
	2.4.1	General	.23
	2.4.2	Direct costs	.24
	2.4.3	Indirect costs	.24
	2.4.4	Intangible costs	.25
	2.5 Treatment of I	RA	.26
	2.5.1	General	.26
	2.5.2	Corticosteroids	.26
	2.5.3	Traditional DMARDs	.27
	2.5.4	Biologicals	.29
	2.5.5	Treatment of other inflammatory joint diseases .	.30
3.	AIMS OF THE STUDY		. 32
4.	PATIENTS AND METH	IODS	. 33
5.	RESULTS		.42

5.1 HRQoL in patients with common rheumatic diseases referred to
a university clinic (I)42
5.1.1 The HRQoL of patients with RA47
5.2 Biologicals etanercept and adalimumab already improve HRQoL
in patients with RA after 3 months of treatment (II)49
5.3 Clinical outcome and costs of treating chronic arthritis patients
with infliximab for one year (III)55
5.3.1 Clinical outcome55
5.3.2 Costs
5.4 Clinical impact of switching from infliximab to etanercept in
patients with RA (IV)61
5.4.1 Baseline characteristics of patients61
5.4.2 Safety of switching from infliximab to etanercept 61
5.4.3 Clinical outcome of switching from infliximab to
etanercept65
6. DISCUSSION
6.1 HRQoL in patients with common rheumatic diseases66
6.2 Early improvement in the HRQoL of RA patients during their first
anti-TNF treatment68
6.3 Clinical outcome and costs of treating chronic arthritis patients
with infliximab70
6.4 Clinical impact of switching from infliximab to etanercept in
patients with RA71
6.5 Strengths and limitations of the study (I-IV)74
SUMMARY AND CONCLUSIONS
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS
REFERENCES

# LIST OF ORIGINAL PUBLICATIONS

This thesis is based on the following original publications, referred to in the text by their Roman numerals I-IV. The original publications are reprinted with the permission of the copyright holders. In addition, some unpublished results are presented.

Laas K, Roine R, Räsänen P, Sintonen H, Leirisalo-Repo M; HUS QoL Study Group (2009b): Health-related quality of life in patients with common rheumatic diseases referred to a university clinic. Rheumatol Int 29:267–73.

II **Laas K**, Peltomaa R, Puolakka K, Kautiainen H, Leirisalo-Repo M (2009a): Early improvement of health-related quality of life during treatment with etanercept and adalimumab in patients with rheumatoid arthritis in routine practice. Clin Exp Rheumatol (Accepted 26.09.2008).

Laas K, Peltomaa R, Puolakka K, Kautiainen H, Leirisalo-Repo M
 (2006): Pharmacoeconomic study of patients with chronic inflammatory joint disease before and during infliximab treatment. Ann Rheum Dis 65:924-8.

IV **Laas K**, Peltomaa R, Kautiainen H, Leirisalo-Repo M (2008): Clinical impact of switching from infliximab to etanercept in patients with rheumatoid arthritis. Clin Rheumatol 27:927-32.

# ABBREVIATIONS

ACR	American College of Rheumatology
ANA	Antinuclear antibody
ARA	American Rheumatism Association
AS	Ankylosing spondylitis
ASAS	Assessment of SpondyloArthritis International Society
BASDAI	BATH ankylosing spondylitis disease activity index
CI	Confidence interval
CRP	C-reactive protein
DAS28	Disease activity score with 28 joints examined
DMARD	Disease-Modifying Anti-Rheumatic Drug
EULAR	European League Against Rheumatism
ESR	Erythrocyte sedimentation rate
FM	Fibromyalgia
HAQ	Stanford Health Assessment Questionnaire
HLA	Human leucocyte antigen
HRQoL	Health-related quality of life
ILAR	International League of Associations for Rheumatology
IQR	Interquartile range
JIA	Juvenile idiopathic arthritis
MCID	Minimally clinically important difference
MCP	Metacarpophalangeal joint
MID	Minimally important difference
MTX	Methotrexate
NSAID	Nonsteroidal Anti-Inflammatory Drug
OA	Osteoarthritis
PIP	Proximal interphalangeal joint
PSA	Psoriatic arthritis
QALY	Quality-adjusted life year
QoL	Quality of life
RA	Rheumatoid arthritis
RAND-36	The RAND 36-Item Health Survey 1.0
RaQoL	Rheumatoid Arthritis Quality of Life (questionnaire)

RCT	Randomized control trial
ReA	Reactive arthritis
RF	Rheumatoid factor
RTX	Rituximab
SD	Standard deviation
SF-36	The Medical Outcomes Study Short Form 36 item
	Health Status Survey Questionnaire
SPA	Spondyloarthropathy
TNF	Tumour necrosis factor
VAS	Visual analogue scale

#### ABSTRACT

Rheumatoid arthritis (RA) and other chronic inflammatory joint diseases already begin to affect patients' health-related quality of life (HRQoL) in the earliest phases of these diseases. In treatment of inflammatory joint diseases, the last two decades have seen new strategies and treatment options introduced. Treatment is started at an earlier phase; combinations of diseasemodifying anti-rheumatic drugs (DMARDs) and corticosteroids are used; and in refractory cases new drugs such as tumour necrosis factor (TNF) inhibitors or other biologicals can be started.

In patients with new referrals to the Department of Rheumatology of the Helsinki University Central Hospital, we evaluated the 15D and the Stanford Health Assessment Questionnaire (HAQ) results at baseline and approximately 8 months after their first visit. Altogether the analysis included 295 patients with various rheumatic diseases. The mean baseline 15D score (0.822, SD 0.114) was significantly lower than for the age-matched general population (0.903, SD 0.098). Patients with osteoarthritis (OA) and spondyloarthropathies (SPA) reported the poorest HRQoL. In patients with RA and reactive arthritis (ReA) the HRQoL improved in a statistically significant manner during the 8-month follow-up. In addition, a clinically important change appeared in patients with systemic rheumatic diseases. HAQ score improved significantly in patients with RA, arthralgia and fibromyalgia, and ReA.

In a study of 97 RA patients treated either with etanercept or adalimumab, we assessed their HRQoL with the RAND 36-Item Health Survey 1.0 (RAND-36) questionnaire. We also analysed changes in clinical parameters and the HAQ. With etanercept and adalimumab, the values of all domains in the RAND-36 questionnaire increased during the first 3 months. The efficacy of each in improving HRQoL was statistically significant, and the drug effects were comparable. Compared to Finnish age- and sex-matched general population values, the HRQoL of the RA patients was significantly lower at baseline and, despite the improvement, remained lower also at follow-up. Our RA patients

had long-standing and severe disease that can explain the low HRQoL also at follow-up.

In a pharmacoeconomic study of patients treated with infliximab we evaluated medical and work disability costs for patients with chronic inflammatory joint disease during one year before and one year after institution of infliximab treatment. Clinical and economic data for 96 patients with different arthritis diagnoses showed, in all patients, significantly improved clinical and laboratory variables. However, the medical costs increased significantly during the second period by €12 015 (95% confidence interval, 6 496 to 18 076). Only a minimal decrease in work disability costs occurred – mean decrease €130 (-1 268 to 1 072).

In a study involving a switch from infliximab to etanercept, we investigated the clinical outcome in 49 patients with RA. Reasons for switching were in 42% failure to respond by American College of Rheumatology (ACR) 50% criteria; in 12% adverse event; and in 46% non-medical reasons although the patients had responded to infliximab. The Disease Activity Score with 28 joints examined (DAS28) allowed us to measure patients' disease activity and compare outcome between groups based on the reason for switching. In the patients in whom infliximab was switched to etanercept for nonmedical reasons, etanercept continued to suppress disease activity effectively, and 1-year drug survival for etanercept was 77% (95% CI, 62 to 97). In patients in the infliximab failure and adverse event groups, DAS28 values improved significantly during etanercept therapy. However, the 1-year drug survival of etanercept was only 43% (95% CI, 26 to 70) and 50% (95% CI, 33 to 100), respectively.

Although the HRQoL of patients with inflammatory joint diseases is significantly lower than that of the general population, use of early and aggressive treatment strategies including TNF-inhibitors can improve patients' HRQoL effectively. Further research is needed in finding new treatment strategies for those patients who fail to respond or lose their response to TNF-inhibitors.

## 1. INTRODUCTION

Musculoskeletal disorders impose a considerable burden upon society because of long-term morbidity, disability, and costs. Among musculoskeletal diseases, rheumatoid arthritis (RA) leads to patients' incurring a significantly higher individual economic burden for society than does osteoarthritis (OA), for example, largely because of indirect costs (Maetzel et al. 2004). These indirect costs arise from sick-leaves, part-time work, and early retirement. The peak rate for work disability is at two years after symptom onset, ranging from 23% to 42% (Barrett et al. 2000). Several studies have shown that predictors of future productivity loss in early RA are a low education level, older age, severity of RA, and a disability score  $\geq$  1 measured by the Stanford Health Assessment Questionnaire (HAQ) (Puolakka et al. 2005).

Living with a chronic disease affects many aspects of an individual's life including health-related quality of life (HRQoL). In musculoskeletal diseases, the deterioration of HRQoL is often a result of long-term pain and reduced physical functioning. In a study of multiple musculoskeletal diseases, the worst HRQoL was in patients with OA, osteoporosis, RA, and fibromyalgia (Picavet and Hoeymans 2004). In patients with RA, the HRQoL is already affected in the early phases of the disease. Those with early RA report the greatest deterioration in bodily pain and in physical functioning, involving limitations in activities of daily living and work (West and Jonsson 2005).

The contemporary treatment strategies of RA aim to achieve remission or low disease activity and include early and aggressive treatment with disease-modifying anti-rheumatic drugs (DMARDs) as mono or combination treatment, and use of low-dose corticosteroids or biologicals or both in patients with severe disease unresponsive to conventional DMARDs. Randomized control trials (RCTs) have demonstrated the efficacy of tumour necrosis factor (TNF) inhibitors in reducing disease activity and slowing radiological progression (Moreland et al. 1997, Lipsky et al. 2000, Breedveld et al. 2006). In addition, recent studies have demonstrated the ability of TNF-inhibitors to improve RA patients' HRQoL (Han et al. 2007, Kimel et al. 2008, Mathias et al. 2000,

11

Mittendorf et al. 2007). The high costs of biologicals compared with conventional DMARDs, however, increase the costs of RA treatment substantially. Cost-effectiveness studies suggest that costs associated with use of TNF-inhibitors may be acceptable in relation to the benefits obtained (Russell 2008).

Although TNF-inhibitors have demonstrated good capability to suppress disease activity effectively, approximately one-third of patients still fail to respond (Lipsky et al. 2000, Weinblatt et al. 1999). Several studies have reported that switching from one TNF-inhibitor to another in the case of response failure can be a good alternative (Buch et al. 2007, Hyrich et al. 2007, Nikas et al. 2006).

The primary aim of our study was to follow patients with different rheumatic diseases during treatment with TNF-inhibitors and to evaluate their HRQoL, their costs, and in patients who were switched to the second TNF-inhibitor, also their clinical outcome. Another focus of our study was to assess the HRQoL of patients with different musculoskeletal disorders referred for the first time to Helsinki University Central Hospital and to evaluate any change in HRQoL after 8-month routine treatment.

# 2. REVIEW OF THE LITERATURE

# 2.1 Inflammatory joint diseases

# 2.1.1 Rheumatoid arthritis

Rheumatoid arthritis (RA) is a chronic systemic inflammatory disease of unknown etiology that affects predominantly the synovial joints but can also induce extraarticular manifestations. RA has worldwide distribution with a prevalence estimated at 0.5 to 1% in studies across Europe, North America, Asia, and South Africa (Silman and Hochberg 2001). In Finland, the prevalence of clinically significant RA is 0.8% of the adult population. In 1995 the annual incidence was a reported 34 per 100 000 (Aho et al. 1998, Kaipiainen-Seppanen and Aho 2000). Women are affected two to three times more often than men, and RA incidence increases with age.

RA onset may be acute, subacute, or insidious, with the last course being the most common. The clinical course varies from a benign monocyclic to more frequent long-standing progressive disease that causes joint destruction even during the first years of the disease. RA commonly affects symmetrically the small peripheral joints of the hands and feet like the metacarpophalangeal, proximal interphalangeal, and metatarsophalangeal joints, but also the wrists, knees, cervical spine, glenohumeral joints, and hips.

RA is a systemic disease that may also affect other organs and tissues. The most common extraarticular manifestations include subcutaneous rheumatoid nodules, vasculitic skin lesions, secondary Sjögren syndrome, pericarditis, pleuritis, pulmonary interstitial fibrosis, mononeuritis multiplex, amyloidosis, and Felty's syndrome (Harris et al. 2005, Turesson et al. 2002).

The inflammation and destructive changes in joints lead to functional disability. This results in impaired social functioning, and in diminished work capacity or total work disability in patients of working age. The American

College of Rheumatology (ACR) has provided classification criteria for RA (Table 1) (Arnett et al. 1988).

**Table 1.**American College of Rheumatology classification criteria ofrheumatoid arthritis. For the diagnosis of RA, a patient should have at leastfour of the seven criteria. Criteria 1-4 must have been present for at least 6weeks.

- 1. Morning stiffness (1 hour or more)
- 2. Arthritis in three or more joint areas
- 3. Arthritis of the hand joints (PIP, MCP, wrist)
- 4. Symmetric arthritis
- 5. Rheumatoid nodules
- 6. Serum rheumatoid factor
- 7. Radiographic changes in a hand or wrist joint or both

PIP, proximal interphalangeal joint; MCP, metacarpophalangeal joint.

# 2.1.2 Juvenile idiopathic arthritis

Juvenile idiopathic arthritis (JIA) begins before the age of 16 and is defined as a sterile inflammation of at least one joint lasting minimally for 6 weeks, and for which there is no defined diagnosis (Fink 1995). According to the classification proposed by the International League of Associations for Rheumatology (ILAR), JIA has seven clinical subtypes: oligoarthritis, seronegative polyarthritis, seropositive polyarthritis, systemic arthritis, enthesitis related arthritis, psoriatic arthritis, and undifferentiated arthritis (Petty et al. 2004).

JIA is the most common rheumatic disease in childhood. Prevalence estimates of JIA in children under age 16 published in the last 20 years in Scandinavian countries and in Estonia were 84 to 148 per 100 000 (Pruunsild et al. 2007, Gare and Fasth 1992, Moe and Rygg 1998). In other European countries, the USA, and Canada, prevalence has ranged from 40 to 160 per 100 000 (Silman and Hochberg 2001).

Age of onset depends greatly on subtype. Among girls the incidence is highest between ages 1 and 3 years. Oligoarthritis is the most common subtype, comprising more than half of the JIA cases. The best long-term outcome has been associated with persistent oligoarthritis and the worst with rheumatoid factor (RF) -positive polyarthritis. Studies in the last 10 years have shown that only 40 to 60% of patients had inactive disease or were in clinical remission at follow-up. Despite the persistent disease activity in most patients with JIA, functional outcome has been reported as good at follow-up, with only 2 to 10% of patients suffering serious functional disability (Ravelli and Martini 2007).

# 2.1.3 Spondyloarthropathies

The spondyloarthropathies (SPAs) comprise five subtypes: ankylosing spondylitis (AS), reactive arthritis (ReA), psoriatic arthritis (PSA), enteropathic arthritis, and undifferentiated arthritis. AS is the most frequent subtype, being more prevalent than are undifferentiated arthritis and PSA, while enteropathic arthritis and ReA are even less prevalent. SPAs share similar features of disease, such as a typical pattern of peripheral arthritis affecting asymmetrically the lower limbs, absence of RF, and subcutaneous nodules typical to RA, a tendency toward radiographic sacroiilitis, familial aggregation, and association with human leucocyte antigen (HLA) B27.

# 2.1.3.1 Ankylosing spondylitis

AS is an HLA-B27-associated chronic inflammatory disease affecting the spine, sacroiliac joints, peripheral joints, and enthesis. AS predominantly appears in the second or third decade of life and its prevalence is 0.5% (Gran and Husby 1993). Clinically, AS is more common in males, with a male-to-

female ratio of 2:1 to 3:1. Most often the first clinical sign of AS is low back pain in the gluteal region, associated with a feeling of low back stiffness that is worse in the morning and can awaken the patient at night. The pain can radiate to the iliac crest, greater trochanteric region or down the dorsal thigh and is relieved by physical activity.

In the clinical picture, low back pain is often accompanied by chest pain, extra-articular tenderness, and arthritis of the hip, shoulder or knee joints. The common sites of extra-articular tenderness caused by enthesitis are the costosternal junctions, spinous processes, iliac crests, greater trochanters, ischial tuberosities, tibial tubercles, or heels. Acute anterior uveitis or iridocyclitis can occur in 25 to 30% of AS patients at some time in the course of the disease.

The diagnosis of AS is based on clinical features. A definite diagnosis is usually established by radiographic evidence of bilateral sacroiliitis that is very seldom present in the early stages of disease. Therefore, presence of low back pain and positive family history for AS are critically important for diagnosis (Harris et al. 2005).

# 2.1.3.2 Reactive arthritis

ReA can be defined as a sterile synovitis that is preceded by 4 to 8 weeks by an infection usually in the gastrointestinal or genitourinary tract. The clinically diagnosed infection may involve diarrhea or nongonococcal urethritis. It can also be diagnosed by identifying the bacteria that most often cause ReA: *Chlamydia, Salmonella, Shigella, Yersinia, or Campylobacter.* In addition, other infectious agents such as *Clostridium, Mycoplasma, and Ureaplasma* have been suspected as triggering infections (Leirisalo-Repo 2005).

ReA is typically a disease of young adults, mean age 20 to 30 years. In ReA that occurs after a genitourinary infection, males are more affected. After a gastrointestinal infection, males and females are at similar risk for ReA. The

clinical pattern of ReA is asymmetrical arthritis in the lower limbs affecting one or several joints. Extraarticular manifestations can occur, such as urethritis, balanitis, conjunctivitis, iritis, entesopathy, low back pain, or skin syndromes such as keratodermia blenorrhagica or erythema nodosum. ReA diagnosis can be supported by laboratory tests that identify the arthritis-causing bacteria. When positive, they support a diagnosis of ReA but when negative, ReA cannot be ruled out.

### 2.2 Other rheumatic diseases

#### 2.2.1 Osteoarthritis

Osteoarthritis (OA) is a chronic degenerative joint disease characterized by erosions of the articular cartilage, marginal osteophytes, subchondral sclerosis, and biochemical and morphological changes in the synovium and joint capsule (Harris et al. 2005).

OA is the most frequent rheumatic disorder, and its occurrence is increasing with aging populations. Prevalence estimates of OA vary widely depending on the OA localisation and on diagnosis methodology. One of the largest OA prevalence surveys has been conducted in the USA – the Health Examination Survey and First National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey (Lawrence et al. 1998). Based on radiographic criteria, the prevalence of OA in the USA among adults aged 25 to 74 was 32.5 for the hands, 22.2 for the feet, and 3.8 per 100 for the knees. Prevalence increased similarly with age among men and women. In the age group 55 to 74, the corresponding prevalence ratios were 70% for the hands, 40% for the feet, 10% for the knees, and 3% for the hips (Silman and Hochberg 2001).

The most important symptom of OA is joint pain that can be typically userelated in the beginning of the disease, and in advanced OA can persist for several hours. Other OA symptoms are joint stiffness, tenderness, loss of movement, and joint instability. The diagnosis of OA is usually based on interviews and clinical investigations. Radiographic investigations may be necessary to predict the evolution of the disease, to provide a baseline picture of the structural damage, and to indicate specific treatments. Laboratory tests are useless for diagnosing OA but can be helpful in excluding other diagnoses.

Management of OA includes pharmacological and nonpharmacological interventions, and in cases of severe joint destruction and pain, orthopaedic surgery. Nonpharmacological interventions mean patient education, weightloss, exercise, orthoses, topical applications of heat or cold, use of canes and other interventions. Pharmacological interventions can be divided into symptomatic therapy and potentially disease-modifying therapy. Although acetaminophen (paracetamol) is the first choice of symptomatic therapy because of its safety and efficacy, the most commonly prescribed medications for OA patients are the nonsteroidal anti-inflammatory drugs (NSAIDs). Oral NSAIDs should be maintained at the lowest effective dose for the shortest duration (Zhang et al. 2007). The potentially disease-modifying therapies (for example, glucosamine, chondroitin sulphate, intraarticular hyaluronan) give a moderate clinically significant treatment benefit with low toxicity when compared to placebo, but no clinically important structure modification has been established (Towheed et al. 2005). Surgical interventions usually include osteotomy or joint replacement. Osteotomy can be effective in relieving pain and delaying the need for joint replacement. Joint replacement surgery is considered most frequently with OA of the hip or knee and should be considered in patients with radiographic evidence of OA, refractory pain, or disability (Jordan et al. 2003, Zhang et al. 2005).

#### 2.2.2 Fibromyalgia

Fibromyalgia (FM) is a chronic pain syndrome affecting 0.5 to 2.0% of the general population (Silman and Hochberg 2001). In addition to pain, patients with FM complain about fatigue, sleep problems, stiffness, headaches, and psychological distress. FM is more prevalent in women: in a study from the

USA, 3.4% compared to 0.5% of men (Wolfe et al. 1995). For research purposes, the ACR has published classification criteria for FM that require the presence of widespread pain in combination with 11 or more tender points on examination of 18 anatomical sites. The diagnosis has to be made according to an interview and clinical examination because laboratory tests and radiographic examinations fail to show any abnormalities in patients with FM. The overall health status of these patients is poorer than that of the general population or patients with other conditions widely accepted as causing impairment (Hoffman and Dukes 2008).

Treatment of FM is focused on reducing pain, improving sleep, restoring physical functioning, maintaining social functioning, and improving emotional balance. According to European League Against Rheumatism (EULAR) recommendations, management of FM includes both pharmacological and nonpharmacological treatment. Effective nonpharmacological methods are heated pool treatment, individual exercise programs, and cognitive behavioural therapy. Pharmacological treatments include tramadol, paracetamol, and weak opioids for the management of pain. In addition, various anti-depressants can be used to reduce pain and improve function (Carville et al. 2008).

# 2.3 Assessment of HRQoL

# 2.3.1 General

Quality of life (QoL) is a broad-ranging concept that incorporates health states, as well as satisfaction with work, leisure time, level of independence, social relationships, and environment (Carr et al 1996). The World Health Organization (WHO) has defined QOL as an "individual's perception of their position in life in the context of the culture and value systems in which they live and in relation to their goals, expectations, standards and concerns" (Anonymous 1995). HRQoL is a multidimensional concept that encompasses an individual's physical, emotional, and social components associated with his/her medical condition or its treatment (Khanna and Tsevat 2007).

Interest in measuring HRQoL has increased markedly in recent decades. With advances in medical science and technology, an increasing number of people live contentedly with chronic diseases and disabilities. This change in the morbidity profile has evoked the need to evaluate the outcome of different treatments according to the patients' perspective.

HRQoL can be measured either with disease-specific or generic measurement tools. The generic instruments allow comparisons between patient groups with different diagnoses, whereas the disease-specific instruments give information about only one certain disease and its effect on health. Disease-specific instruments are, however, more sensitive to important health status differences essential for a particular disease. They are therefore successfully used for measuring results of specific treatments. A well-known example of a disease-specific instrument is the Rheumatoid Arthritis Quality of Life (RaQoL) questionnaire; this is the first patient-completed instrument specially designed for use with RA patients (de Jong et al. 1997). The RaQoL has proven able to distinguish better than generic instruments between different RA groups based on disease severity (Marra et al. 2005). The RaQoL questionnaire is easy to use, has a short administration time, and it deals with items and issues important for patients with RA (Russell 2008). The generic instruments can be divided into profile and single index score measures. Profile measures describe the health state according to various physical and emotional dimensions such as physical functioning, bodily pain, general health, social functioning, and other dimensions. A well-known example of a generic instrument is the widely used Medical Outcomes Study Short Form 36 item Health Status Survey Questionnaire (SF-36). The single index score instruments produce a single value (utility score) on a 0-1 scale that provides an overall picture of the level of HRQoL and changes in it. Utility values are necessary for calculating the Quality-Adjusted Life Years (QALYs), developed to combine the quantity and quality of life into a single measure. The cost per QALY can be estimated and compared among different treatments in economic analyses. Utilities are derived from health status by assigning population-based weights based on preferences for health states, and are usually expressed on a continuum from perfect health (1) to death (0), although health states worse than death can also be evaluated (Russell 2008). Generic single index score instruments include the EuroQol-5D, Health Utilities Index Mark III, SF-6D (derived from RAND-36/SF-36), and the 15D.

# 2.3.2 HAQ

The Stanford Health Assessment Questionnaire (HAQ) was originally developed as one of the first self-report, functional status measures for use in RA patients and has become one of the most often used instruments in other musculoskeletal disorders, as well (Fries et al. 1980). Although the HAQ is not disease-specific, it was validated in RA patients.

The HAQ is a measure of physical disability that assesses a respondent's ability to complete everyday tasks in dressing and grooming, rising, eating, walking, personal hygiene, reach, grip and other activities. Each of these areas is assigned a section score that is further adjusted to account for the use of any aids or devices or any help from another person. These scores are then summed and averaged to give an overall score between 0.0 (best

possible function) to 3.0 (worst function). Besides the statistical significance of the results, the clinical importance of the results should also be reported to avoid over-reporting of conclusions (van Tulder et al. 2007). According to several studies, the minimally clinically important difference (MCID) of the HAQ in RA patients ranges from 0.09 to 0.19 (Pope et al. 2009, Kosinski et al. 2000, Marra et al. 2005).

The HAQ has been shown to be useful in studies of short-term response to treatment (Bruce and Fries 2003). Physical disability measured by the HAQ depends on the disease stage. In early RA, HAQ disability is influenced by disease activity and in late disease also by the irreversible joint damage. In RA of longer duration, therefore, the HAQ score is less responsive to change (Welsing et al. 2001, Aletaha and Ward 2006). The Finnish version of the HAQ has been available since the first half of 1990s (Hakala at al. 1994).

### 2.3.3 SF-36

The SF-36 is a well-validated generic health status measure used in health surveys in the general population as well as in various populations with different diseases. The 36 items in the questionnaire are grouped into 8 multiitem subscales measuring physical functioning, role limitations due to physical problems, bodily pain, general health perceptions, vitality, social functioning, mental health, and role limitation due to emotional problems. For each subscale a score is calculated with possible values from 0 to 100, where low scores indicate poor health (Ware and Sherbourne 1992). In a study by Kosinski et al. (2000), mean changes in the SF-36 domain scores were calculated for patients with RA at one level of improvement in patient-reported pain or global assessment of disease activity. For pain, these ranged from 1.9 to 10.8 and for global assessment of disease activity from 4.2 to 21.0. Earlier analyses have indicated that improvements of 5 to 10 points in SF-36 domains represent an MCID in RA patients (Wolfe et al. 2005). SF-36 and the RAND 36-Item Health Survey 1.0 (RAND-36) contain identical items. However, their scoring algorithms to derive physical and mental health summary scores and the general health subscale, and scoring of the second pain item (interference with normal work) differ slightly (Cunningham et al. 2003).

#### 2.3.4 15D

The 15D (Sintonen 2001) is a generic, 15-dimensional, standardised, selfadministered measure of HRQoL that can serve both as a profile and as a single index score measure. The valuation system of the 15D is based on an application of the multiattribute utility theory. A set of utility or preference weights, elicited from representative samples of the general population through a 3-stage valuation procedure, is part of an additive aggregation formula to generate the utility score, i.e., the 15D score (single index number) covering all the dimensions. A change in score of  $\geq$  0.03 is considered clinically significant or important (Sintonen 1995). For most of the important properties, the 15D compares favourably with other instruments of its kind (Stavem 1999, Hawthorne et al. 2001, Sintonen 2001), and the instrument has thus been widely used in patients with different diseases in different countries.

## 2.4 Economic burden of rheumatic diseases

# 2.4.1 General

The economic burden of four major rheumatic diseases: OA, osteoporosis, RA, and low back pain, is substantial both for the individual but also for the health-care and social-care system. Musculoskeletal diseases are the most common cause of long-term pain and physical disability, and their prevalence is growing because of the increase in life expectancy and ageing populations. The burden of these diseases relates also to the cost of the disease to the health care system of the country (Reginster 2002, Woolf and Pfleger 2003). In a systematic review of the literature, Cooper (2000) found that all reviewed studies reported the economic impact of RA to be substantial. The mean annual direct costs per person with RA were US \$5 720 and indirect costs US \$5 822. In most studies, costs were not uniformly distributed, with higher costs incurred by the patients with the worst RA. The strongest predictor of cost has been functional disability (Kavanaugh 2007).

### 2.4.2 Direct costs

Direct costs include the costs of medical care and related items. These include expenses for visits to doctors, laboratory and radiological examinations, hospital costs, medications, transportation to and from the doctors, and special aids (Lubeck 2003).

### 2.4.3 Indirect costs

Indirect costs are those resulting from lost function in one's usual activity, including work disability, sick leave or reduced productivity. In RA, the indirect costs, with the main components of sick leave, part-time work, and early retirement, can account for the major part of the general costs, ranging from 50 to 85% of all costs (Puolakka et al. 2004).

In calculating loss of productivity, the two methods commonly used are the human capital and the friction cost approaches. The human capital approach values the individual's productivity at its market price; this is the potential gross salary of the individual, including all of the employer's contributions, and for self-employed persons, the gross personal income including statutory insurance expenses (Johannesson 1996). The friction cost approach assumes that the disabled person is replaced by a currently unemployed person during a friction period (Lofland et al. 2001). The friction period is the time during which the sick person is replaced, and friction costs include all the expenses related to replacing that worker. The human capital approach takes a societal

approach, while the friction cost approach includes the costs to the employer for replacing the disabled worker.

# 2.4.4 Intangible costs

Intangible costs are defined as pain and suffering of a patient because of disease and include reduction in physical function, increased psychological distress, and reduced social function. Intangible costs can be measured either by the HRQoL questionnaires or alternatively by a contingent valuation method that is a stated preference method based on the "elicitation of levels of willingness to pay" (Lubeck 2003, Xie et al. 2008).

### 2.5 Treatment of RA

#### 2.5.1 General

The aim of RA treatment is not only to relieve symptoms and signs, but also to prevent destruction of joints. Several studies have shown that lower disease activity leads to less radiographic progression (Boers et al. 1997, Makinen et al. 2007). The goal of treatment should therefore be to induce remission. Thus far, no gold standard of remission criteria in RA patients is available. In clinical trials, the American Rheumatism Association (ARA) remission criteria (Pinals et al. 1981) or its modifications must serve. Another option is the Disease Activity Score with the 28-joint count (DAS28) and a cutpoint of <2.6 as a definition of remission in RA (Prevoo et al. 1995), although its use has led to criticism (Landewe et al. 2006).

## 2.5.2 Corticosteroids

Corticosteroids have been used for RA treatment since the invention of cortisone in the 1940s. Initial enthusiasm for corticosteroids because of their dramatic impact on suppressing the inflammation in RA patients ceased when their long-term side-effects emerged. Nowadays, the strategy of corticosteroid treatment includes three possibilities: step-down with a high initial dose later tapered off (Boers et al. 1997), bridge-therapy aimed at controlling symptoms in the period of high disease activity before newly started DMARDs start to have an effect (van Riel at al. 1999), or a long-term low-dose strategy of oral corticosteroids together with a single or a combination of DMARDs (Kirwan 1995). A recent review has presented ample evidence that low-dose corticosteroids together with DMARDs are able to reduce the rate of erosion progression in RA patients substantially (Kirwan et al. 2007). On the other hand, daily use of corticosteroids has caused the most problems with longterm toxicity such as cumulative effects on bone that lead to osteoporosis and other deleterious effects associated with increased mortality (Wolfe et al. 1994).

### 2.5.3 Traditional DMARDs

The cornerstone of RA treatment involves DMARDs either as monotherapy or in combinations, with or without corticosteroids. Different strategies of RA treatment with DMARDs have appeared during the last 20 years. The traditional "pyramid" approach included the use of DMARDs only as the last option after NSAIDs and corticosteroids had failed. The "sawtooth" strategy introduced by Fries (1990) included an earlier start of DMARDs, but these were changed sequentially only if the first drug failed (Mottonen et al. 1996, Fries et al. 1996). The traditional DMARDs begin to show a clinical effect only after 2 to 6 months of treatment. Therefore, those patients who failed the first DMARD had long periods without effective treatment before the second DMARD began to work (Aletaha and Smolen 2002).

The modern approach of RA treatment includes a very early start of treatment because even a delay of 4 months can affect long-term outcome of treatment (Lard et al. 2001). In a case-control, parallel-group study among patients who started DMARDs after a median disease duration of 3 months (early RA), 60% achieved an ACR50 response at 3 years compared with 25% of those who started DMARD treatment after a median disease duration of 12 months (late RA). In the late-RA group, the radiologic progression rate during a 3-year follow-up measured by the Larsen score was significantly higher than in the early-RA group (Nell et al. 2004).

During the last decade a strategy of initiating combination treatment with two or more DMARDs has become increasingly popular. The aim of combining DMARDs with different mechanisms of action is to increase efficacy while maintaining a favourable toxicity profile. At least two differing approaches of combination treatment exist: the step-down and the step-up strategies. In the step-down approach, the most aggressive treatment with combinations of DMARDs is used at baseline, and once the disease is under control, the drugs with the least favourable toxicity profile are withdrawn. In the step-up approach, the DMARDs are added one at a time until the disease is under control, and therefore administration of multiple DMARDs can be avoided in patients who respond to a single DMARD.

Several studies of RA patients have compared monotherapy with different combinations of DMARDs. Depending on the choice of DMARDs and study design, the results have been contradictory. In early RA, the FIN-RACO and COBRA studies have shown that combination treatment results in a favourable outcome both clinically and radiologically compared to that with monotherapy (Mottonen et al. 1999, Boers et al. 1997). In patients with established RA, studies have demonstrated that for patients failing with MTX or any other single DMARD, combination treatment has been more effective than monotherapy (O'Dell et al. 1996 and 2002, Tugwell et al. 1995).

A recent systemic review and metaanalysis that compared MTX monotherapy to combination therapy with other non-biologic DMARDs concluded, however, that in DMARD-naïve patients the balance of efficacy/toxicity favours MTX monotherapy (Katchamart et al. 2008). But this metaanalysis had limitations due to the heterogeneity of studies. Many of the studies included a small number of patients, most studies used lower doses of MTX than in current practice, several used drugs that are not commonly used, and the outcome measures were inconsistently reported.

The drug of choice among DMARDS is MTX, which has the highest rate of continued long-term therapy. In an analysis by Pincus et al (1992), MTX was the only DMARD that was continued in more than 50% of patients for longer than 5 years. Among traditional DMARDs, sulphasalazine, hydroxychloroquine, leflunomide, cyclosporine and aurothiomalate are also still in use.

#### 2.5.4 Biologicals

The discovery that the macrophage-derived proinflammatory cytokine TNF- $\alpha$ plays a central role in the pathogenesis of RA led to the introduction of TNFinhibitors (Brennan et al. 1992). Starting from 1998, the TNF-inhibitors infliximab, etanercept, and adalimumab have been approved for the treatment of RA. In RCTs, responses to TNF-inhibitors-after failure of initial conventional DMARD—have been better than responses to conventional DMARD monotherapy (Lipsky et al. 2000, Weinblatt et al. 2003, Bathon et al. 2000). In early DMARD-naïve RA patients, TNF-inhibitors in combination with MTX have shown not only clinical efficacy but also a significantly better outcome in radiological progression, when compared to MTX alone (Breedveld et al. 2006, St Clair et al. 2004). The safety profile of TNFinhibitors in long-term follow-up studies is favourable, with no increase in rates of serious adverse events (Weinblatt et al. 2006, Moreland et al. 2006). These long-term follow-up studies are, however, still limited to a length of 4 to 7 years because the TNF-inhibitors have been available only for the last decade, and much longer surveillance is necessary to confirm their safety.

In clinical practice, patients who fail to respond to the first TNF-inhibitor immediately after the treatment is started, who lose the response later, or who suffer an adverse event are often switched to a second TNF-inhibitor. Several small observational studies have demonstrated that switching to the second TNF-inhibitor can be a good option in the case of treatment failure or an adverse event with the first TNF-inhibitor (Buch et al. 2007, Hansen et al. 2004, Haraoui et al. 2004, van Vollenhoven et al. 2003). Data from a large register study showed that RA patients who were switched to a second TNF-inhibitor had a high continuation rate, with 73% of patients continuing treatment after a mean 15 months of follow-up, although among those who discontinued treatment, the reasons for stopping the second drug were related to the reasons for stopping the first (Hyrich et al. 2007). Drug survival for the second TNF-inhibitor after the switch is usually longer than for the first, although not as long as for those patients not switched (Hjardem et al. 2007).

29

Other biologicals that are approved for RA treatment are anakinra, an interleukin 1 (IL-1) inhibitor; abatacept, a selective co-stimulation modulator; and rituximab (RTX), a B-cell-depleting agent that binds specifically to the B-cell surface antigen CD20. In one RCT, the short-term efficacy and safety of anakinra has been favourable (Fleischmann et al. 2003), but in an observational study, only 14% of patients continued anakinra after 2 years, with most of the discontinuations caused by lack of efficacy (den Broeder et al. 2006). RTX in combination with MTX has proven to be more effective than placebo plus MTX in patients with RA who had an inadequate response to a TNF-inhibitor (Cohen et al. 2006). Another observational study showed RTX to be more effective than an alternative TNF-inhibitor after an inadequate response to the first TNF-inhibitor (Finckh et al. 2007). A recent study of abatacept in RA patients who had failed TNF-inhibitor treatment showed the new selective co-stimulation modulator to be clinically efficacious and to have an acceptable safety profile (Genovese et al. 2008).

Although the clinical efficacy of new biological compounds has been shown to be superior to placebo or MTX in patients with RA, they nevertheless have limited efficacy. In fact, only a small proportion of patients achieve 70% improvement according to ACR criteria, and remissions are rare. Based on RCTs, less than 20% of the ACR criteria is achievable for a number of patients (range, 28-58%) (Redlich et al. 2003). Therefore, a number of new compounds have been invented, and RCTs to compare new molecules with placebo in the treatment of RA are conducted (National Library of Medicine. URL: www.ClinicalTrials.gov).

#### 2.5.5 Treatment of other inflammatory joint diseases

Both traditional DMARDs and biologicals are available in the treatment of other inflammatory joint diseases. In AS, the therapeutic options have long been limited to NSAIDs for symptom control and to sulphasalazine in patients with predominantly peripheral arthritis. Today the TNF-inhibitors have shown excellent clinical efficacy in patients with AS and other SPAs (Braun et al. 2005a, 2005b). The Assessment of the SpondyloArthritis International Society (ASAS) working group has recommended TNF-inhibitors if the patient has a definite AS diagnosis and has active disease for at least 4 weeks based on the BATH AS disease activity index (BASDAI). The decision must be based on expert opinion, and the AS must be refractory to at least two NSAIDs at full doses during 3 months, refractory to treatment with intra-articular steroids (if needed), and refractory— in patients with predominantly peripheral arthritis— to sulphasalazine (Braun et al. 2006). The effect of TNF-inhibitors on HRQoL can be even more evident in patients with AS than with RA (Heiberg et al. 2005).

In JIA, pharmacological treatment depends on subtype and has to run parallel to the non-pharmacological options such as physical and occupational therapy. Very important is the multidisciplinary team including an ophthalmologist, a dentist, a social worker, and a psychologist.

The initial symptomatic therapies in JIA include NSAIDs and intra-articular steroids. The more aggressive and earlier use of DMARDs has improved the prognosis of JIA during the last 10 years. The first choice among DMARDs in persistent and active arthritis is MTX because of its effectiveness and acceptable level of side-effects (Ravelli and Martini 2007). Several other DMARDs such as hydroxychloroquine, aurathiomalate, sulphasalazine, leflunomide, and cyclosporine are still in use. During the last decade, the introduction of biologicals has provided a very important option for JIA patients who have failed to improve when on conventional treatment with DMARDs.

In acute ReA, NSAIDs serve to suppress inflammation and pain in the joints. An acute infection requires antibiotics. Current evidence does not support the use of long-term antibiotics for the treatment of acute ReA (Kvien et al. 2004, Hannu et al. 2006). If NSAID treatment fails, then DMARDs can be used. Some reports suggest that biologicals can be effective also in chronic cases of ReA without reactivating the initiating infection (Brandt et al. 2002, Gill and Majithia 2008).

# 3. AIMS OF THE STUDY

The purpose of the study was to explore the HRQoL of patients with rheumatic diseases with special emphasis on RA patients and to evaluate the treatment of inflammatory joint diseases with biologicals in routine practice. The specific aims of the study were to examine:

- the HRQoL of patients with various rheumatic diseases referred to a university clinic and to analyse the impact of 8-month routine treatment on the HRQoL of those patients. (I)
- 2. any change in HRQoL during treatment with etanercept and adalimumab in patients with RA in routine practice. (II)
- 3. the one-year costs of patients with chronic inflammatory joint diseases during infliximab treatment compared to costs incurred one year before infliximab. (III)
- 4. the clinical impact on RA patients when they switch from infliximab to etanercept. (IV)

## 4. PATIENTS AND METHODS

The study population comprised patients with various rheumatic diseases attending the Department of Rheumatology at Helsinki University Central Hospital, except for Study II, where data for patients from Lappeenranta Central Hospital were also used. For demographic and clinical characteristics of all the patients see Table 2. All patients gave their written informed consent to participate, and the local ethics committee approved the study protocols.

In Studies II to IV, TNF-inhibitors were started according to the Finnish national recommendations for prescribing biological agents for RA. These recommend that the patients should have failed treatment with a combination of DMARDs including MTX and a low dose of corticosteroids, and they should have active disease, as indicated by the following: more than six swollen joints, more than six tender joints, more than 45 minutes of morning stiffness, an erythrocyte sedimentation rate (ESR) of at least 30 mm/h or a C-reactive protein (CRP) of at least 28 mg/l, or both; and ARA functional class I to III (www.kaypahoito.fi/nivelreuma; Finnish current care guidelines for the management of rheumatoid arthritis). For other patients with chronic arthritis, the same recommendations were modified for clinical practice. The non-rheumatoid patients are considered eligible to receive biological agents if they have chronic peripheral arthritis that fails to respond to a combination of DMARDs, including MTX and a low dose of corticosteroids, and have an ESR of at least 30 mm/h or a CRP of at least 28 mg/l or both.

	Study I	Study II	Study III	Study IV
Ν	295	97	96	49
Age, years, mean (SD)	54 (16)	52 (13)	48 (12)	54 (11)
Gender, female (%)	221 (75)	73 (75)	63 (66)	43 (88)
Duration of disease,	6 (10)	17 (10)	16 (10)	13 (9)
years, mean (SD)				
RA (%)	99 (33)	97 (100)	65 (68)	49 (100)
ReA (%)	22 (7)	0	8 (8)	0
Chronic SPAs (%)	43 (15)	0	12 (13)	0
Arthralgia (%)	47 (16)	0	0	0
OA (%)	44 (15)	0	0	0
Systemic rheumatic				
diseases (%)	17 (6)	0	0	0
JIA (%)	9 (3)	0	8 (8)	0
Other (%)	14 (5)	0	3 (3)	0

**Table 2.**Demographic and clinical characteristics of the studypopulations

SD, standard deviation; RA, rheumatoid arthritis; ReA, reactive arthritis; SPAs, spondyloarthropathies; OA, osteoarthritis; JIA, juvenile idiopathic arthritis

**Study I** comprised 295 patients with various rheumatic diseases who had a new referral to the Department of Rheumatology of the Helsinki University Central Hospital from May 2002 until April 2003. The total number of patients receiving the questionnaires was 676, and 385 (57%) of them responded. Complete baseline and follow-up data were available for 295 patients. Those 90 (23%) who responded to the first but not to the follow-up questionnaire can be considered dropouts. We compared the available data of the included patients to data of excluded patients and found that the excluded patients were younger and had less OA and more fibromyalgia and arthralgia, but the numbers of RA patients in both groups were similar (Table 3). This study is a part of a large ongoing study of secondary health care in the Helsinki University Hospital, which started in March 2002 (Räsänen et al. 2005).

**Table 3**.Characteristics of the included and excluded patients. Modifiedand reprinted with permission from *Rheumatology International* (Laas et al.2009b).

Characteristics	Included patients	Excluded patients
	(N=295)	( <b>N</b> =381)
Gender, female (%)	222 (75)	265 (70)
Age, years, mean (SD)	53 (15)	48 (15)*
RA (%)	99 (34)	121 (32)
OA (%)	44 (15)	31 (8)
Arthralgia and fibromyalgia (%)	47 (16)	77 (20)
Chronic SPAs (%)	43 (14)	67 (18)
AS (%)	21 (7)	38 (10)
PSA (%)	16 (5)	25 (7)
Enteropathic arthritis (%)	6 (2)	4 (1)
JIA (%)	9 (3)	11 (3)
ReA (%)	22 (7)	19 (5)
Systemic rheumatic diseases (%)	17 (6)	17 (5)
Other (%)	14 (5)	32 (8)

\* Statistically significant difference (p<0.001)

Abbreviations as in Table 2.

For analyses of HRQoL, the patients were divided into eight groups according to diagnosis: 99 RA, 44 OA, 47 arthralgia and fibromyalgia, 43 chronic SPAs (AS, PSA, enteropathic arthritis), 22 ReA, 17 systemic rheumatic diseases, 9 JIA, and 14 other.

To analyse in RA patients whether HRQoL was related to duration of disease, we made two groups according to disease duration: 47 patients with RA for 2 years or less as the early-RA group and 52 patients with RA over 2 years as the late-RA group.

For comparing the HRQoL of our study population with that of the general population, we used the general Finnish population data on HRQoL, as measured by the 15D, from the health examination survey "Health 2000" (Aromaa and Koskinen 2004).

# Study II

In the second study, 97 RA patients who started treatment with adalimumab or etanercept at Helsinki University Central Hospital or at Lappeenranta Central Hospital during 2003-2006 were asked to participate. The choice of TNF-inhibitor was made on clinical grounds by the rheumatologist treating each patient. Adalimumab was given 40 mg subcutaneously every other week and etanercept 25 mg subcutaneously twice weekly. Patients were seen by the rheumatologist at baseline and 3 months after the first visit.

**Study III** comprised 96 patients with different arthritis diagnoses. Besides 65 patients with RA, 8 patients had chronic ReA, 8 JIA, 6 PSA, 6 AS, 2 adult-onset Still's disease, and one had SAPHO (Synovitis-Acne-Pustulosis-Hyperostosis-Osteomyelitis) syndrome. All patients were using DMARDs, 61% as monotherapy and 39% in various combinations. The majority (82%) were using corticosteroids. MTX was the most common DMARD either as monotherapy or in combinations.

Treatment with infliximab was started at a dosage of 3 mg/kg, which was rounded off to the nearest 100 mg and was administered at weeks 0, 2, 6, and every 8 weeks thereafter. If the response was insufficient, the dose or the interval could be adjusted.
#### Study IV

In the fourth study, 49 patients with RA who were switched from infliximab to etanercept during 1999-2003 were recruited. Infliximab was discontinued because of failure to respond in 20 (42%) patients, adverse events in 6 (12%), and non-medical reasons in 23 (46%). We used the term "non-medical reasons" for patients who were switched to etanercept for their own convenience or to avoid visiting the hospital for infliximab infusions. Infliximab was used as described in Study III and etanercept as in Study II.

#### Follow-up and outcome analyses

#### **Clinical evaluation**

In Study I, clinical data, including ESR, CRP, use of DMARDs and oral corticosteroids, and interventions and consultations by health professionals, were gathered retrospectively from patient records. In Studies II to IV, a thorough clinical evaluation was conducted on the first visit. Disease activity was measured by tender-joint count (of 68), swollen-joint count (of 66), by patient's and physician's global assessment of disease activity on a visual analogue scale (VAS) ranging from 0 (no symptoms) to 10 (most severe disease), by patient's assessment of pain on VAS from 0 to 10, and by ESR and CRP. In addition, demographic data included age, gender, disease duration, presence or absence of RF, and current use of DMARDs and corticosteroids. In all studies, functional status was evaluated with the Finnish version of the HAQ (Hakala et al. 1994). The disability index was calculated on a scale of 0 to 3, based on answers to the questionnaire.

In Study IV, DAS28 was used to compare clinical outcome with infliximab and etanercept. The individual patients' DAS28 was calculated at baseline, at 3, 6, and 9 months, and at the last visit, based on data for 28 swollen and tender joints. The clinical benefit of etanercept as a second biological was compared between the three groups depending on reason for infliximab discontinuation.

## HRQoL

In the first study, 15D was used to measure HRQoL. Patients filled in the 15D and HAQ questionnaires on average 28 (SD19) days before the first visit. After 8 months, all patients were sent the questionnaires again which they filled in on average 236 (SD28) days after the first visit.

In Study II, the RAND-36 was used to measure the HRQoL (Hays et al. 1993, Aalto et al. 1999). The patients filled in the questionnaires of the RAND-36 and HAQ at baseline and 3 months after the first visit.

### Costs

In Study III, economic data came from case records for the year preceding the start of infliximab treatment (period I) and for the subsequent first infliximab treatment year (period II) also including data from patients discontinuing infliximab before a year had elapsed from start of treatment.

### Medical costs

Medical costs included costs of visits to the outpatient clinic or day unit, and costs of inpatient stays and orthopaedic operations. We also calculated the costs of DMARDs and corticosteroids but omitted the costs of NSAIDs and other painkillers and drugs for nonrheumatic diseases, because information on the use of these drugs was often lacking from medical records. Nor was information on primary health care costs available. Because costs for aid appliances, transportation, rehabilitation, and assistive devices were excluded, we used the term "medical costs" instead of "direct costs", referring to the most relevant medication costs.

### Work disability costs

For estimation of lost productivity, the human capital approach (Johannesson 1996) was chosen. A person's productivity was defined as the total costs to an employer including salary along with any supplementary social welfare expenses. In the case of self-employment, productivity was defined as

personal income plus any statutory health and pension insurance expenses. To calculate the work disability costs, we recorded patient's occupation, employment status, and number of days off work from case records, which included certificates documenting the patient's work incapacity for claims for a sickness or rehabilitation allowance or a disability pension. The rehabilitation allowance is a cash benefit for persons who go through medical or surgical interventions or for those who take part in a rehabilitation program to restore work ability and thus have to be absent from their regular work for at least one year. Information on median wages by occupation in 2002 came from the Official Statistics Finland (http://www.stat.fi/til/pal\_en.html). Because wages have increased approximately 3% per year, we calculated the income of the year for which patient data were collected. The supplementary social welfare expenses (32.2% of income) were added to yield the monetary value of work productivity. The cost of lost productivity was calculated per day.

The number of sickness absence days was calculated for each full- or halftime working patient and multiplied by earnings per day. We use the term "work disability costs" instead of "indirect costs" because not all indirect costs were calculated. In 39 patients who had retired before study entry we included only medical costs in the analyses because during the study period the disability costs remained unchanged.

#### Unit costs

Unit costs of outpatient and day-unit visits came from the Helsinki University Central Hospital Catalogue for 2002, and the total costs of hospitalisations (including laboratory and radiological examinations, operations and drugs) of every patient came from the financial department of Helsinki University Central Hospital or from local hospitals. The Finnish Pharmacotherapy Catalogue 2002 provided drug prices. The price of infliximab is included in the cost of a day-unit visit for a patient receiving infliximab or in the cost of a visit to a rheumatology ward in Helsinki. The costs of laboratory tests and investigations were included in the price of a visit in the outpatient clinic. In euros, the 2002 price of infliximab per 100 mg was €538.37. The cost of one outpatient visit was €106. The usual cost of a day-unit visit was €436 and for an infliximab patient €1 430.

#### **Statistical methods**

The results are given as means and standard deviations (SD) for normally distributed continuous variables, medians and ranges, or as lower and upper quartiles and 95% confidence intervals (CI) for continuous variables with skewed distributions, and as percentages for categorical variables. For continuous variables, the significance of the differences between the groups was analysed by the independent samples t-test or the Mann-Whitney test. In Studies III and IV, analyses of clinical outcome were performed according to the last-observation-carried-forward method.

In Study I, the significance of the differences between before and after treatment scores was analysed with the Student's paired samples t-test or the Wilcoxon test. Correlation of the HRQoL change with that observed in the HAQ scores and with the ESR and CRP values was studied with Spearman correlation. The significance of differences in categorical variables between groups was analysed with the Chi-square or Fisher's Exact Test.

In Study II, the between-group differences in change in the RAND-36 domains over the 3-month treatment period were compared by a bootstrap-type ANCOVA with the baseline measurement as a covariate and by a multivariate Hotelling-type permutation test. Changes within groups were analysed by applying a permutation test or a Hotelling-type permutation test to related samples. The effect size ("d") was calculated by the method for paired samples: mean baseline scores minus mean follow-up scores, divided by the pooled standard deviation; 95% CI were obtained by bias-corrected bootstrapping (5000 replications). The Finnish general population values for the eight RAND-36 domains were weighted to match the gender- and age distribution of the study population. In Study III, the CIs for the means were obtained by bias-corrected bootstrapping (10 000 replications) because the cost data were skewed (Efron and Tibshirani 1993). Statistical comparison of changes in outcome measurements was performed by the Wilcoxon signed ranks test (Monte Carlo *p*-value) and Hodges-Lehmann estimation of median difference.

In Study IV, the statistical significance between groups was evaluated by permutation-type tests (Monte Carlo *p*-value) or the Fisher-Freeman-Halton test. Statistical comparison of changes in DAS28 measurement was performed by permutation-type tests. Time-to-event analysis based on the product limit estimate (bootstrap estimation) was used to derive a 95% CI of the cumulative "drug survival" function. A log-rank test with exact *p*-values identified statistical differences between cumulative proportions.

### 5. RESULTS

# 5.1. HRQoL in patients with common rheumatic diseases referred to a university clinic (I)

The baseline clinical characteristics of the patients in different disease groups are in Table 4. The mean (SD) 15D score of all rheumatic patients improved significantly (p<0.001) from 0.822 (0.114) at baseline to 0.840 (0.119) at the 8-month follow-up. Both the baseline and the follow-up 15D scores were significantly lower than the HRQoL of the age-standardized general population (p<0.05). Of the 15 dimensions covered by 15D, significant differences between patients and the general population were found in 11 dimensions, and the largest difference was for the dimension of discomfort and symptoms (Fig. 1).

Discomfort and symptoms, a dimension of 15D, was the one most affected dimension in patients with rheumatic diseases. We therefore present the data of this dimension in Table 5 together with the HRQoL and HAQ results. The lowest baseline HRQoL was in patients with OA and chronic SPAs. In patients with RA and ReA the improvement in the HRQoL during the 8-month follow-up was statistically significant. A clinically important change was reported by patients with ReA and systemic rheumatic diseases but not by the RA patients. The poorest HAQ score both at baseline and also at follow-up was in patients with RA. The HAQ score improved significantly in patients with RA, arthralgia and fibromyalgia, and ReA.

(Laas et al. 2009b).						
	Mean age, years	Number of	Median disease	Median ESR,	Median CRP, mg/l	Number of
	(SD)	female, (%)	duration, years	mm/h (IQR)	(IQR)	patients treated
			(IQR)			with
						DMARDs (%)
RA (n=99)	59 (15)	82 (83)	3 (0.8, 10)	21 (12, 40)	7 (0, 17)	34 (34)
OA (n=44)	62 (11)	33 (75)	1.5 (0.5, 5)	11 (6, 20)	0 (0, 8)	0
Arthralgia and	47 (14)	42 (89)	1 (0.5, 2)	10 (6, 18)	0 (0, 6)	1 (2)
fibromyalgia (n=47) Chronic SPAs (n=43)	47 (15)	25 (58)	5 (1, 11)	15 (7, 26)	6 (0, 14)	12 (28)
ReA (n=22)	45 (13)	15 (68)	0.4 (0.3, 1.6)	12 (7, 18)	1 (0, 7)	0
Systemic rheumatic	53 (17)	12 (71)	2 (0.4, 4)	23 (10, 41)	9 (0, 20)	3 (18)
JIA (n=9)	28 (8)	7 (78)	19 (16, 26)	10 (9, 17)	0 (0, 4)	4 (44)
Other (n=14)	57 (12)	6 (43)	6 (0.5, 8)	16 (6, 35)	8 (0, 17)	0
SD, standard deviation; druɑs: RA. rheumatoid	IQR, interquartile ran arthritis: ReA. reactive	ige; ESR, erythrocyte ∋ arthritis: SPAs. spoi	sedimentation rate; ndvloarthropathies: C	CRP, C-reactive pro A. osteoarthritis: JIA	itein; DMARDs, disease . iuvenile idiopathic art	e-modifying anti-rheumatic thritis

Baseline clinical characteristics of patients among disease groups. Modified and reprinted with permission from Rheumatology International Table 4.

43



**Figure 1.** 15D profiles of patients with common rheumatic dieseases (n=295) at baseline and at 8-month follow-up compared to an agestandardized general population. (\* denotes significant improvement from baseline at the p<0.05 level, and \*\*\* at the 0.001 level). The mean values are used. Modified and reprinted with permission from *Rheumatology International* (Laas et al. 2009b).

Table 5.	Mean (SD) HRQoL (15D), discomfort and symptoms, and disability
index of patien	ts among diagnostic groups. Modified and reprinted with permission
from Rheumate	ology International (Laas et al. 2009b).

Disease	HRQoL	HRQoL	Disco	Disco (SD)	HAQ	HAQ (SD)
group	(SD) at	(SD) at 8	(SD) at	at 8 months	(SD) at	at 8
	baseline	months	baseline		baseline	months
RA (n=99)	0.815	0.840	0.529	0.634	0.843	0.623
	(0.115)	(0.122)**	(0.228)	(0.218)***	(0.639)	(0.675)**
OA (n=44)	0.810	0.813	0.546	0.567	0.561	0.564
	(0.103)	(0.114)	(0.181)	(0.213)	(0.518)	(0.529)
Arthralgia	0.835	0.841	0.492	0.607	0.474	0.360
and fibromyalgia (n=47)	(0.094)	(0.113)	(0.182)	(0.238)***	(0.444)	(0.468)**
Chronic	0.810	0.825	0.494	0.626	0.457	0.383
SPAs (n=43)	(0.133)	(0.137)	(0.247)	(0.249)**	(0.443)	(0.497)
ReA	0.849	0.902	0.518	0.720	0.566	0.235
(n=22)	(0.112)	(0.083)**	(0.229)	(0.180)**	(0.655)	(0.448)*
Systemic	0.843	0.880	0.582	0.700	0.712	0.387
rheumatic diseases (n=17)	(0.099)	(0.088)	(0.201)	(0.184)*	(0.565)	(0.476)
JIA	0.928	0.927	0.801	0.900	0.232	0.196
(n=9)	(0.058)	(0.066)	(0.148)	(0.148)	(0.561)	(0.352)
Other (n=14)	0.787	0.770	0.533	0.557	0.510	0.614
	(0.153)	(0.126)	(0.220)	(0.179)	(0.542)	(0.706)

HRQoL, health-related quality of life; SD, standard deviation; Disco, discomfort and symptoms; HAQ, Health Assessment Questionnaire. Other abbreviations as in Table 4. Changes statistically significant \* p < 0.05, \*\* p < 0.01, \*\*\* p < 0.001.

Besides visits to the rheumatologist, 127 (43%) patients also received treatment from or had a consultation with at least one member of the multidisciplinary team. Total number of visits and treatments was 244. Among the patient groups, 58% of patients with chronic SPAs, 55% with RA, and 46% with OA received multidisciplinary care. Of RA patients, 62% with early RA and 48% with late RA received multidisciplinary care. The provider of multidisciplinary care most frequently visited was the physiotherapist (Table 6).

**Table 6.**Multidisciplinary care in all rheumatic (n=295) and rheumatoid arthritis(RA) patients (n=99).

Type of multidisciplinary care	All patients	RA patients
	number (%)	number (%)
Physiotherapist	77 (26)	34 (34)
Appliances	40 (14)	25 (25)
Occupational therapy	28 (10)	19 (19)
Social worker	18 (6)	12 (12)
Podotherapy	3 (1)	3 (3)
Rehabilitation program consultation	17 (6)	13 (13)
Rehabilitation at health center	34 (12)	6 (6)
Rehabilitation in inpatient facilities	2 (1)	1 (1)
Orthopedic surgeon consultation	18 (6)	11 (11)
Joint surgery	7 (2)	3 (3)

## 5.1.1 The HRQoL of patients with RA

Patients with RA had at baseline a significantly worse HRQoL than did the general population on the following dimensions: moving, breathing, sleeping, usual activities, discomfort and symptoms, depression, distress, and vitality (Figure 2). In 47 patients with early RA, the mean (SD) HRQoL improved during 8 months significantly from 0.813 (0.115) to 0.844 (0.141), p<0.05. This kind of improvement was not observed in 52 patients with late RA.



**Figure 2.** 15D profiles of RA patients (n=99) at baseline and at 8-month follow-up compared to an age-standardized general population. (\* denotes significant improvement from baseline at the p<0.05 level, and \*\*\* at the 0.001 level). The mean values are used. Modified and reprinted with permission from *Rheumatology International* (Laas et al. 2009b).

At baseline, 34 (34%) patients with RA received treatment with DMARDs. Treatment with DMARDs or corticosteroids was started at the first visit in 58 DMARD-naïve RA patients. Only seven patients with RA were without any DMARD or corticosteroid treatment at follow-up (Table 7). In one patient, anti-TNF treatment was started in addition to DMARDs.

Variable	Number of patients	%
Drugs:		
Methotrexate	53	53
Hydroxychloroquine	35	35
Sulphasalazine	33	33
Gold salts, i.m. or p.o.	5	5
Podophyllotoxin	1	1
Leflunomide	1	1
Corticosteroids	30	30
Treatment strategy:		
Single DMARD therapy	36	37
Single DMARD therapy with	21	21
corticosteroids		
Combination DMARD therapy	6	6
Combination DMARD therapy with corticosteroids	25	25
Corticosteroids without DMARD therapy	4	4
No therapy	7	7

**Table 7.**DMARD and corticosteroid treatment of RA patients (n=99) at follow-up.

DMARDs, disease-modifying anti-rheumatic drugs; i.m., intra-muscular; p.o., per oral

# 5.2 Biologicals etanercept and adalimumab already improve HRQoL in patients with RA after 3 months of treatment (II)

In 97 patients with RA, the first biological treatment was started: in 58 patients with etanercept and in 39 with adalimumab. At baseline, 90 (93%) patients were using DMARDs with or without corticosteroids (Table 8). The clinical and demographic variables of the two study groups in the beginning of the study were comparable (Table 9).

The improvement in eight domains of the RAND-36 after 3 months of treatment was statistically significant both with etanercept (p=0.041) and with adalimumab (p=0.019) (Table 10). The two biologicals did not differ from each other regarding improvement in HRQoL (p=0.30). Both groups reported significant changes in the dimension of bodily pain. The etanercept group reported additionally a significant improvement in physical functioning, energy, social functioning, role functioning/emotional, and emotional well-being, but the adalimumab group only in general health.

The median (IQR) decrease in the HAQ in the etanercept group was 0.25 (0.12; 0.5) and in the adalimumab group 0.25 (0.13; 0.6), both of these changes were clinically important but only in the etanercept group did the improvement reach statistical significance. After 3 months of treatment, patients in both groups experienced clinically important and statistically significant improvements in all clinical variables (Table 11).

The largest differences in HRQoL between RA patients and the age- and gender-matched general population were in the physical domains of the RAND-36 both at baseline and after 3 months of treatment (Figure 3).

Variable	Etanercept	Adalimumab	All
	n=58	n=39	N=97
	(%)	(%)	
Drugs:			
Methotrexate	31 (53)	22 (56)	53 (55)
Hydroxychloroquine	18 (31)	11 (29)	29 (30)
Sulphasalazine	17 (29)	9 (23)	26 (27)
Podophyllotoxin	13 (22)	9 (24)	22 (23)
Leflunomide	11 (19)	11 (28)	22 (23)
Cyclosporine	10 (17)	6 (16)	16 (17)
Gold salts, i.m. or p.o.	4 (7)	3 (8)	7 (7)
Azathioprine	2 (3)	1 (3)	3 (3)
Corticosteroids	52 (76)	33 (75)	85 (76)
Treatment strategy:			
No drugs	1 (2)	0	1 (1)
Single DMARD	6 (10)	6 (15)	12 (12
Single DMARD with corticosteroids	10 (17)	10 (26)	20 (21)
Corticosteroids alone	6 (10)	2 (5)	8 (8)
Combination of DMARDs	7 (12)	2 (5)	9 (9)
Combination of DMARDs with corticosteroids	28 (48)	19 (49)	47 (48)

**Table 8.**DMARD and corticosteroid use at baseline with no statisticallysignificant difference between groups. Modified and reprinted with permissionfrom Clinical and Experimental Rheumatology (Laas et al. 2009a).

DMARDs, disease-modifying anti-rheumatic drugs; i.m., intra-muscular; p.o., per oral

**Table 9.**Baseline demographic and clinical characteristics of patients treatedwith etanercept or adalimumab with mean values (SD) or number of patients(percentages).Modified and reprinted with permission from *Clinical and ExperimentalRheumatology* (Laas et al. 2009a).

Variable	Etanercept	Adalimumab	All
	n=58	n=39	n=97
Female (%)	74	76	75
Age, yrs (SD)	50 (14)	55 (11)	52 (13)
Duration of RA, years (range)	16 (1-47)	17 (1-37)	17 (1-47)
Seropositivity (%)	79	67	74
Number of tender joints, 0-68 (SD)	7 (5)	10 (7)	9 (6)
Number of swollen joints, 0-66 (SD)	11 (10)	12 (10)	11 (10)
Pain, VAS cm (SD)	6 (2)	6 (3)	6 (2)
Patient global assessment, VAS cm	6 (2)	6 (2)	6 (2)
(SD)			
Physician global, VAS cm (SD)	5 (2)	4 (2)	4 (2)
ESR, mm/h (SD)	43 (25)	38 (23)	40 (24)
CRP, mg/l (SD)	34 (5)	29 (7)	31 (24)
HAQ (SD)	1.22 (0.68)	1.14 (0.72)	1.18 (0.7)

SD, standard deviation; ESR, erythrocyte sedimentation rate; CRP, C-reactive protein; RA, rheumatoid arthritis; VAS, visual analogue scale; HAQ, health assessment questionnaire

Domain	Bas	eline	Change	to month 3		
	Etanercept	Adalimumab	Etanercept	<i>p</i> -value	Adalimumab	<i>p</i> -value
	Mean (SD)	Mean (SD)	Mean (95% CI)		Mean (95% CI)	
Physical functioning (PF)	43.4 (25.6)	46.0 (26.8)	7.5 (3.0 to 12.0)	0.002	6.5 (-0.1 to 13.2)	0.056
Role physical (RP)	27.3 (38.2)	32.2 (37.2)	8.8 (-1.6 to 19.2)	0.12	1.8 (-10.4 to 14.0)	0.82
Pain (BP)	36.3 (17.8)	37.7 (19.9)	13.1 (7.6 to 18.6)	<0.001	13.9 (4.8 to 22.9)	0.003
General health (GH)	44.7 (22.0)	41.6 (16.8)	2.4 (-1.6 to 6.3)	0.24	7.3 (1.8 to 12.8)	0.011
Vitality (VT)	47.9 (23.4)	45.7 (24.2)	7.4 (2.1 to 12.8)	0.004	6.8 (-1.7 to 15.2)	0.11
Social functioning (SF)	61.2 (30.3)	65.2 (27.8)	9.2 (2.4 to 15.9)	0.013	2.7 (-8.3 to 13.7)	0.67
Role emotional (RE)	53.9 (46.5)	53.5 (44.2)	11.6 (0.7 to 22.6)	0.039	0.4 (-14.4 to 15.3)	0.92
Mental Health (MH)	68.4 (19.8)	67.3 (19.3)	3.7 (-0.4 to 7.7)	0.073	2.3 (-4.9 to 9.6)	0.52

Table 10. RAND-36 domains at baseline and change in values after 3 months of treatment. Modified and reprinted with permission from notology (Lase at al 2009a) Clinical and Everymental Dha

Change in clinical parameters from baseline to 3 months: median (IQR). All changes statistically significant. Modified and reprinted with permission from Clinical and Experimental Rheumatology (Laas et al. 2009a). Table 11.

	Etanercept	Adalimumab	AII
	n=58	n=39	n=97
Number of tender joints (0- 68)	4 (2; 10)	5 (2; 9)	5 (2; 10)
Number of swollen joints (0-66)	3 (2; 7)	5 (2; 11)	4 (2; 8)
Pain (VAS, cm)	2 (2; 4)	2 (1; 5)	2 (1; 4)
Patient's global assessment (VAS, cm)	3 (1; 4)	3 (2; 5)	3 (1; 4)
Physician's global assessment (VAS, cm)	2 (1; 3)	3 (1; 4)	2 (1; 3)
ESR, mm/h	10 (3; 30)	10 (6; 26)	10 (5; 27)
CRP, mg/l	10 (3; 30)	20 (7; 32)	14 (4; 30)

IQR, interquartile range; VAS, visual analogue scale, ESR, erythrocyte sedimentation rate; CRP, C-reactive protein



**Figure 3** RAND-36 domains of treatment groups at baseline and at 3 months compared to an age- and gender-matched general population (---). Modified and reprinted with permission from *Clinical and Experimental Rheumatology* (Laas et al. 2009a).

# 5.3 Clinical outcome and costs of treating chronic arthritis patients with infliximab for one year (III)

## 5.3.1 Clinical outcome

In 96 patients with different types of chronic arthritis who had failed to improve with combinations of DMARDs including MTX and corticosteroids, infliximab was started. Baseline demographic characteristics in different disease groups appear in Table 12. The improvement in all clinical variables during one year of infliximab treatment was statistically significant compared to baseline (Table 13). The median (IQR) improvement in HAQ score was 0.56 (0.81; 0.25), and this is also clinically significant. A total of 22 patients discontinued infliximab before one year, 14 because of failure to respond by > ACR 50%, 4 because of adverse events, and 4 for other reasons. The adverse events were allergic reactions in three patients and lupus-like dermatitis in one patient.

Variables	RA	ReA	JIA	SPA	PSA	Still	Sapho
	n=65	n=8	n=8	n=6	n=6	n=2	n=1
Age, yrs (SD)	51 (11)	43 (9)	34 (7)	48 (14)	43 (10)	27 (5)	51 (0)
Number of	77	38	63	33	17	50	100
female, %							
Disease	14 (9)	15 (6)	26 (12)	22 (12)	12 (6)	14 (15)	3 (0)
duration, yrs							
(SD)							
Retired	48	50	63	50	17	0	100
patients, %							
Discontinuing	26	38	0	17	0	50	0
patients, %							

**Table 12.** Baseline demographic characteristics of patients among disease groups,with means (SD) or percentages.

RA, rheumatoid arthritis; ReA, reactive arthritis; JIA, juvenile idiopathic arthritis; SPA, spondyloarthropathy; PSA, psoriatic arthritis; SD, standard deviation

**Table 13.**Change in clinical variables during the second study year (period II)for all 96 patients. By analysis based on intention to treat by a last-observationcarried-forward method, the statistical significance for each comparison was at thep<0.001 level. Modified and reprinted with permission from Annals of the RheumaticDiseases (Laas et al. 2006).

Variables	Baseline	Change to months 12
	Median (IQR)	Median (95% CI) <sup>†</sup>
Number of swollen joints	13 (7; 20)	-9 (-11 to -7)
Number of tender joints	18 (10; 25)	-12 (-15 to -10)
Pain (VAS, cm)	7 (5; 8)	-3 (-4 to -2 )
Patients global assessment (VAS, cm)	7 (6; 8)	-4 (-5 to -3)
Physicians global assessment (VAS, cm)	7 (5; 8)	-4 (-5 to -3)
HAQ	1.37 (1.00; 2.12)	-0.56 (-0.81 to -0.25)
ESR, mm/h	51 (31; 76)	-24 (-32 to -16)
CRP, mg/l	49 (22; 76)	-29 (-41 to -18)

<sup>†</sup> Hodges-Lehmann estimates of median difference

IQR, interquartile range; VAS, visual analogue scale; HAQ, Stanford Health Assessment Questionnaire; ESR, erythrocyte sedimentation rate; CRP, C-reactive protein

#### 5.3.2 Costs

During period II, the number of day-ward and rheumatology department visits increased, and the number of out-patient visits decreased (Table 14). The number of admissions to other wards and orthopaedic operations during both periods were comparable.

	Period I		Period II	
	Mean	Median	Mean	Median
	(SD)	(IQR)	(SD)	(IQR)
Number of outpatient visits	4.6 (2.8)	4 (3; 6)	0.3 (1.2)	0
Number of hospital admissions to rheumatology ward	0.6 (0.9)	0 (0; 1)	1.5 (2.4)	0 (0; 2)
Number of day-ward visits	2.3 (1.9)	1 (1; 4)	8.3 (1.8)	8 (8; 10)
Number of hospital admissions to other wards	0.4 (0.2)	0	0.1 (0.3)	0
Number of orthopaedic operations	0.2 (0.5)	0	0.3 (0.5)	0

**Table 14.** Number of visits per patient (n=96) during one year prior to (period I) and during one year after institution of infliximab (period II).

SD, standard deviation; IQR, interquartile range

Medical costs increased during period II by €12 015 (95% CI, 6 496 to 18 076) per patient compared to period I. The costs rose due to visits for infliximab infusions either in the day-ward or in the rheumatology department (Table 15).

The mean drug cost of one-year treatment with infliximab was €9 080. Thus, the price of infliximab accounted for 75% of the increase in medical costs. During period II, a slight decrease occurred in the costs of outpatient visits, conventional DMARDs, and corticosteroids. Those 22 patients who discontinued infliximab prior to one year were responsible for 58% of hospital admission costs not related to infliximab administration in period II. After infliximab discontinuation, those patients needed hospitalisation either for treatment of adverse events or because of RA severity. The total costs for patients with RA were higher than for patients with non-RA during both periods, but the difference in costs was not statistically significant (Table 16).

modified with permissio	n from Annals of the Rheumatic Dise	ases (Laas et al. 2006).	
Costs (€)	Period I	Period II	Change <sup>‡</sup>
	Mean (95% Cl <sup>†</sup> )	Mean (95% Cl <sup>†</sup> )	Mean (95% CI)
Costs of outpatient visits	470 (418 to 541)	35 (19 to 76)	-435 (-498 to 385)
Costs of hospitalisations in rheumatology ward	6 526 (4 094 to 10 756)	9 662 (6 384 to 14 449) §	3 136 (1 575 to 7508)
Costs of day-ward visits	327 (222 to 500)	9 547 (8 786 to 10 317) §	9 220 (8 482 to 9 976)
Cost of drugs (DMARDs and corticosteroids)	1 861 (1 592 to 2 166)	952 (755 to 1 227)	-903 (-1 167 to -672)
Costs of hospitalisations in other wards	199 (26 to 970)	662 (205 to 1 923)	463 (-105 to 1 530)
Costs of orthopaedic surgery	3 536 (1 988 to 5 760)	4 070 (1 656 to 6 484)	534 (-2 132 to 4 058)
Total costs	12 920 (10 031 to 17 416)	24 935 (20 699 to 31 874) §	12 015 (6 496 to 18 076)
<sup>†</sup> CI obtained by bias-cc	rrected and accelerated bootstrappir	ig (10 000 replications)	

Table 15. Medical costs per patient during one year prior to (period I) and one year after institution of infliximab (period II). Reprinted and

<sup>‡</sup> change in costs from period I to period II

§ including infliximab cost

CI, confidence interval; DMARD, disease-modifying anti-rheumatic drug

Table 16.	Total costs per patient during one year prior to (period I) and one year
after initiation	of infliximab (period II) in patients with RA and in patients with other
diagnoses (N	on-RA). Median values (IQR).

Costs, €	RA patients,	Non-RA patients, n=31	All patients,
	n=65		n=96
Period I	5 644 (2 766, 13 469)	4 933 (2 625, 18 175)	5 418 (2 721, 13 489 )
Period II	14 187 (12 183, 23 945)	14 018 (11 771, 22 798)	14 102 (11 933, 22 996)

RA, rheumatoid arthritis; IQR, interquartile range

At the start of infliximab infusions, 49% of patients were working full-time and 4% half-time; 41% were retired because of work disability, and 6% were retired as being over 63. Mean work disability costs for those 51 patients available for the active work force decreased by €130 (95% CI : -1 268 to 1 072) during period II. At the same time, the mean number of days off work on short-term sick-leave or rehabilitation allowance increased from 121 during period I to 141 during period II. In addition, 11 patients during period I and 12 patients during period II were on a rehabilitation allowance.

# 5.4 Clinical impact of switching from infliximab to etanercept in patients with RA (IV)

## 5.4.1 Baseline characteristics of patients

Altogether 49 patients with RA were switched from infliximab to etanercept treatment, and they were divided into three groups according to the reason for the switch: 20 patients because of infliximab failure, 6 because of an adverse event, and 23 for some non-medical reason.

At baseline, clinical characteristics of patients in the groups did not differ from each other with only the exception of infliximab-treatment duration (Table 17). All patients were using DMARDs, and 88% used corticosteroids. MTX was the most common DMARD either as monotherapy or in combinations (Table 18). Drug survival for infliximab differed between the groups infliximab failure, adverse event, and non-medical reason (Figure 4).

## 5.4.2 Safety of switching from infliximab to etanercept

Etanercept was discontinued in 20 cases: for lack of efficacy in 12 cases and adverse events in 7. One patient died, the cause of death being complications after hip fracture. The adverse events included: allergic reactions in three, infections in two, demyelinating neuropathy in one, and subjective symptoms (subfebrile fever, head ache) in one patient. No patient developed tuberculosis, a possible TNF-inhibitor associated infection. One patient with an allergic skin rash during infliximab had a similar rash after 4 months of etanercept and thus had to discontinue the treatment. The mean (SD) time to discontinuation of etanercept was 4 (2) months (Figure 5).

**Table 17.** Baseline clinical characteristics of 49 patients grouped according toreasons for switching from infliximab to etanercept. Reprinted and modified withpermission from *Clinical Rheumatology* (Laas et al. 2008).

Characteristics	Infliximab failure	Adverse event	Non-medical reason	<i>p</i> -value
	(N=20)	(N=6)	(N=23)	
Number of female (%)	15 (75)	6 (100)	22 (96)	0.09
Age, years, mean (SD)	51 (12)	56 (11)	50 (10)	0.51
Seropositivity (%)	13 (65)	5 (83)	14 (61)	0.77
Duration of disease, years, median, (range)	8 (1-32)	12 (5-26)	16 (3-38)	0.06
Duration of infliximab, months, median (range)	16 (1-32)	6 (1-32)	27 (10-44)	<0.001
Number of previous DMARDs, median (range)	6 (3-10)	7 (5-8)	7 (3-8)	0.95

SD, standard deviation; DMARD, disease-modifying anti-rheumatic drug

Therapy	Infliximab failure	Adverse event	Non-medical
	N (%)	N (%)	reason
			N (%)
Drugs			
Methotrexate	12 (60)	3 (50)	17 (74)
Gold salts, i.m. or p.o.	2 (10)	0	2 (8)
Hydroxychloroquine	2 (10)	1 (17)	4 (17)
Azathioprine	1 (5)	0	3 (13)
Leflunomide	7 (35)	1 (17)	2 (9)
Sulphasalazine	3 (15)	0	1 (4)
Cyclosporine	1 (5)	2 (33)	3 (13)
Podophyllotoxin	1 (5)	2 (33)	5 (22)
Corticosteroids	19 (95)	5 (83)	19 (83)
Strategy			
Single therapy	1 (5)	1 (17)	2 (9)
Single therapy with corticosteroids	13 (65)	2 (33)	11 (48)
Combination therapy	0	0	2 (9)
Combination therapy with corticosteroids	6 (30)	3 (50)	8 (34)

## Table 18. Use of DMARDs and corticosteroids at the introduction of infliximab

DMARD, disease-modifying anti-rheumatic drug; i.m., intra-muscular; p.o., per oral



**Figure 4.** Drug survival for infliximab in groups according to reasons for switching from infliximab to etanercept. Reprinted with permission from *Clinical Rheumatology* (Laas et al. 2008).



**Figure 5.** Drug survival for etanercept in groups according to reasons for switching from infliximab to etanercept. Reprinted with permission from *Clinical Rheumatology* (Laas et al. 2008).

#### 5.4.3 Clinical outcome of switching from infliximab to etanercept

In the non-medical-reasons group, the mean (SD) DAS28 before switching from infliximab to etanercept treatment was 2.61 (0.9); this increased slightly after switching, by 0.38 (95% CI, -0.12 to 0.95), statistically not significantly (p=0.136). The mean (SD) DAS28 before switching in the infliximab failure group was 5.49 (1.4) and in the adverse event group 5.06 (1.4). After switching, a statistically significant decrease in the DAS28 appeared in both groups: -1.19 (95% CI, -2.14 to -0.31, p=0.023) in the infliximab failure group; and -1.30 (95% CI, -2.32 to -0.32, p=0.048) in the adverse event group (Figure 6).



**Figure 6.** Clinical outcome during infliximab and etanercept treatment based on DAS28 in groups according to reasons for switching from infliximab to etanercept. Proposed remission cut-off point of DAS28 at 2.6 (---). Reprinted and modified with permission from *Clinical Rheumatology* (Laas et al. 2008).

#### 6. **DISCUSSION**

#### 6.1 HRQoL in patients with common rheumatic diseases

The 295 patients referred to the rheumatology clinic had a significantly lower baseline HRQoL than did the age-standardized general population. Analyses of HRQoL among disease groups revealed that the poorest HRQoL was in patients with OA and SPA and the poorest HAQ disability index ratings in patients with RA. Treatment adjustments improved statistically significantly the HRQoL of patients with RA and ReA, and an improvement in HAQ was observable in patients with RA, arthralgia and fibromyalgia, and ReA. A clinically important change of more than 0.03 units in 15D was reported by patients with ReA and systemic rheumatic diseases but not by those with RA. The dimension of the 15D most affected, discomfort and symptoms, improved in all patients except in those with OA and JIA.

In our study, only one patient with RA received anti-TNF treatment, whereas most of the patients had a single or a combination of DMARDs. Improvement of HRQoL may be even greater with the use of anti-TNF treatments (Kimel et al. 2008, van der Heijde et al. 2005).

Patients with musculoskeletal disorders have had a poorer HRQoL than those with other chronic diseases (Sprangers et al. 2000, Alonso et al. 2004, Loza et al. 2008). Poor HRQoL is associated with the dimensions of pain and physical functioning (Reginster 2002). One population-based cohort study showed that patients with OA of the hip or knee, RA, osteoporosis, or fibromyalgia reported the worst HRQoL (Picavet and Hoeymans 2004). Our results are in line with those findings.

Patients with RA had a significantly lower HRQoL at baseline and at follow-up than did the age-adjusted general population. The dimensions of 15D most affected were those associated with physical functioning: moving, usual activities, discomfort and symptoms, but also those associated with mental

functioning: sleeping, depression, distress, and vitality. These findings are in accordance with earlier ones in regard to HRQoL in patients with RA (Uhlig et al. 2007, Chorus et al. 2003). In our study, patients with early RA experienced statistically significant improvement in their HRQoL, whereas those with late RA failed to improve significantly. Similarly, studies of early arthritis have shown that treatment can restore the HRQoL when started in the early disease phase. In a registry study from northern Sweden, the HRQoL of patients with recent-onset RA (< 1 year) improved both statistically and clinically significantly during a 24-month follow-up (West and Jonsson 2005). In a RCT of early RA patients (< 3 years) treated either with etanercept or MTX, the 52-week improvement in HRQoL for both treatment groups was statistically significant (Kosinski et al. 2002).

The HRQoL of patients in the chronic SPA group was one of the poorest and failed to improve during 8 months of follow-up. Earlier studies showed that patients with psoriatic arthritis and ankylosing spondylitis have a lower HRQoL than does the general population, one that can be as low as the HRQoL in RA patients (Husted et al. 2001, Zink et al. 2006). Several RCTs of anti-TNF treatments in AS patients focusing on HRQoL have shown a good clinical response and a statistically significant improvement (Han et al. 2007, Davis et al. 2005).

Patients with ReA reported in our study significant improvement both in their HAQ level and their HRQoL that can be explained – besides as good treatment effect – also by the natural course of the disease. ReA can resolve spontaneously during 3 to 12 months or progress to chronic disease. Only 15 to 20% of patients develop chronic disabling symptoms (Wu & Schwartz 2008).

Our patients with OA had a short median (IQR) disease duration of 1.5 (0.5; 5) years but one of the lowest HRQoL scores. In accordance with this, an HRQoL study of patients with symptomatic hand OA or RA showed that both groups had lower HRQoL scores than did healthy controls. Hand OA patients had SF-36 scores similar to those of RA patients as to pain, vitality, and social

functioning but better scores in measures of physical health (Slatkowsky-Christensen et al. 2007). Another study of OA patients in a primary care setting concluded that patients with OA are less limited in their mobility but appear to suffer from an equivalent pain intensity as do patients with RA (Rosemann et al. 2007).

We found that conservative treatment failed to improve the HRQoL of OA patients in 8 months of follow-up. This is in accordance with the natural course of OA that can have a progression rate of 4% per year (Felson et al. 1995). The pharmacological treatment of OA patients includes NSAIDs and glucosamine products. A recent Cochrane review on the effectiveness of glucosamine in OA patients showed a 28% improvement in pain (change from baseline) and a 21% improvement in function based on the Lequesne index; the results of different studies were, however, not uniformly positive (Towheed et al. 2005). The same review failed to show improvement in the pain, function, and stiffness index of the Western Ontario and MacMaster Universities OA Index (WOMAC) that is an OA-specific health status instrument (Bellamy et al. 1988). On the other hand, RCTs of NSAIDs have shown at least short-term improvement in HRQoL of OA patients (Lisse et al. 2001, Zhao et al. 1999). A risk for serious adverse events, however, limits the long-term use of NSAIDs. The only treatment method that has shown a significant improvement in HRQoL in OA patients is hip or knee joint replacement (Norman-Taylor et al. 1996, Escobar et al. 2007).

# 6.2 Early improvement in the HRQoL of RA patients during their first anti-TNF treatment

The HRQoL of our RA patients had already improved significantly after 12 weeks of treatment with etanercept or adalimumab. Improvement in HRQoL with both biologicals was equal and paralleled clinical outcome variables.

Several RCTs have assessed the HRQoL of RA patients in subgroup analyses. In an RCT of etanercept, HRQoL was measured with the SF-36 in a subgroup of 48 RA patients, with the scores for physical and mental components calculated. Both scores improved significantly after 26 weeks of treatment with etanercept 25 mg twice weekly (Mathias et al. 2000). Exactly the same follow-up time was used in RCT of adalimumab, where again significant improvement in HRQoL was observable (Mittendorf et al. 2007). A recent study of patients with early RA treated with adalimumab already showed improvement in physical domains of the SF-36 after 12 weeks of treatment (Kimel et al. 2008). In our study of adalimumab and etanercept, our follow-up time was identical, but the patients had long-standing severe RA and were treated in routine practice. Despite this we were able to demonstrate rapid improvement in HRQoL as measured by RAND-36.

In longitudinal studies of RA patients treated with DMARDs, the HAQ has shown a tendency toward a slight increase with time. In a 5-year follow-up study of 863 RA patients and 1176 population controls, the increase in HAQ in both groups was 0.01 units per year, an increase primarily attributable to the age-group over 70 (Sokka et al. 2006). In our study of RA patients treated with biologicals, their HAQ scores improved statistically significantly in the etanercept group with a median (IQR) change of 0.25 (0.12 to 0.5). In the adalimumab group the improvement of the HAQ by 0.25 (0.13; 0.6) was not statistically significant, but the change was clinically important. In a study of pooled data of 36 trials (Aletaha and Ward 2006), authors showed that patients with late RA show less improvement in the HAQ as response to treatment than do patients with early RA. They explained the lesser improvement in disability by the irreversible nature of joint damage. Therefore, we assume that the HAQ results of our study of patients with long-standing RA would have been even better had biologicals been started during its early phase.

Etanercept and adalimumab were equally effective in our RA patients in improving their HRQoL and clinical variables. The best way to compare the efficacy of two biologicals would be a randomized head-to-head study. Until now, no such study has been performed, so observational studies may be the only source of information for that kind of comparison. A recent register study

69

compared the effectiveness and medication costs of three biologicals: infliximab, etanercept, and adalimumab given in routine settings (Kievit et al. 2008). The authors concluded that improvements in the physical component scale of SF-36 and in DAS-28 were statistically more pronounced in patients treated with adalimumab and etanercept than in those treated with infliximab. One possible reason for the worse outcome of patients treated with infliximab was the use of the lowest possible dose, 3 mg/kg, in 80% of these patients. At the same time, treatment with infliximab resulted in higher medication costs. Etanercept and adalimumab were equally effective in improving the SF-36 physical scale, paralleling our own results.

## 6.3 Clinical outcome and costs of treating chronic arthritis patients with infliximab

We showed that treatment with infliximab improves the clinical outcome of patients with chronic arthritis significantly in routine clinical practice. On the other hand, infliximab raised medical costs substantially, and work disability costs failed to decrease.

Only a few studies have analysed the costs of using biological drugs in routine practice. Our results differ from those of a study conducted in southern Sweden (Kobelt et al. 2004) with 160 RA patients treated either with etanercept or infliximab in which the direct costs fell by 40% during the first year. Several differences between our studies should be noted. First of all, in the Swedish study the costs of those 44 patients who discontinued before completing one year of treatment were excluded from the direct costs, as were also the costs of biologicals. In our study both of those costs are included in the analyses. In addition, in the Swedish study, 70% of patients were treated with etanercept, which is associated with lower administration costs than is infliximab. All of our patients were treated with infliximab. The total costs increased in the Swedish study by  $\xi 12 \, 183 \, (44\%)$ , rising from a mean of  $\xi 27 \, 447$  to  $\xi 39 \, 630$ ; this is comparable to our figures. As expected, in neither of the studies did the indirect costs change during one year of follow-

up. This can be explained by severity of RA, long disease duration, short follow-up, and by the fact that approximately 50% of the Swedish patients and ours were already on long-term sick-leave (Kobelt et al. 2004). A recent study by Kievit et *al* (2008) evaluated the clinical outcome and medication costs of patients treated with infliximab, etanercept, and adalimumab. This registerbased study showed that the medication costs of patients treated with infliximab were significantly higher than in patients treated with etanercept and adalimumab (Kievit et al. 2008).

Another approach to study the costs of biologicals is to use various models in the calculations. Such is the Dutch study by Nuijten et *al* (2001), in which the medical costs of patients treated with etanercept or infliximab were compared in a model. They concluded that etanercept was, from a health economics standpoint, superior to infliximab. But we have to take into account that the perspective of this study was that of Dutch society, and results of economic modeling studies cannot be easily transferred to other societies (Welte et al. 2004).

The reasons for higher costs for patients treated with infliximab can be the route of administration and the loading dose. Administration of infliximab intravenously requires visits to a medical specialist, while etanercept and adalimumab can be injected at home. In addition, infliximab treatment is started with a loading dose that raises the costs in the first year of use. For us, as well, costs for infliximab administration in addition to the price of infliximab raised the medical costs substantially.

## 6.4 Clinical impact of switching from infliximab to etanercept in patients with RA

In 49 RA patients, treatment with infliximab was discontinued and etanercept started for three reasons: infliximab failure, adverse event, or non-medical reasons. We were able to demonstrate that switching from established infliximab therapy to etanercept in the non-medical-reasons group was well

tolerated, and the good response was maintained. A similar result occurred with switching from infliximab to adalimumab in RA patients who have responded well to infliximab in a small open-label study in Ireland (Walsh et al. 2007). This was a study of 19 patients who were treated with infliximab for at least 12 weeks and responded to the treatment well; they were willing to switch to treatment with self-administered injections of adalimumab. The authors concluded that switching to adalimumab was safe and well tolerated and no significant changes in the HRQoL or physical function were detectable after the switch.

Although switching between etanercept, adalimumab, and infliximab has not been studied in any RCTs, several small observational studies have shown that, in the case of infliximab failure or adverse event, switching RA patients between biologicals can be an effective and safe option (Buch et al. 2007, Nikas et al. 2006, van Vollenhoven et al. 2003, Haraoui et al. 2004, Sanmarti et al. 2004, Hansen et al. 2004, Wick et al. 2005, Cohen et al. 2005). In our study, as well, the DAS28 score improved significantly in those whose reason to switch from infliximab to etanercept was infliximab failure or adverse event.

Several large register-based studies on treatment of RA patients with TNFinhibitors have appeared lately. A recent study from the South Swedish Arthritis Treatment Group Register demonstrated that the response rates of the first-time anti-TNF switchers were lower than the response rates in anti-TNF-naïve patients, and furthermore, that the response rates of second-time switchers were markedly lower. They also showed that younger age, lower HAQ score, and higher DAS28 at baseline predicted better response to second-line treatment (Karlsson et al. 2008).

In a large prospective cohort study, 73% of patients who switched to a second anti-TNF agent had remained on the new therapy by the end of the mean follow-up of 6 months (Hyrich et al. 2007). Another register-based study reported that the drug survival rate after the switch to a second anti-TNF is significantly lower than for the first course of anti-TNF, and that drug survival was statistically significantly lower for infliximab (34%) than for etanercept
(76%), or adalimumab (67%) (Gomez-Reino et al. 2006). The second anti-TNF survival in our study was significantly lower than in the earlier studies. In the group of infliximab failure, the 1-year drug survival was 43% (95% CI, 26 to 70) and in the adverse event group 50% (95% CI, 33 to 100). Only in the group involving non-medical reasons was the 1-year drug survival after the switch higher, 77% (95% CI, 62 to 97).

A new approach for treating patients with an inadequate response to TNFinhibitors is to switch to B-cell-depleting therapy with rituximab (RTX). This was assessed in a cohort study of 116 RA patients who had an inadequate response to at least 1 TNF-inhibitor and in whom switching to an alternative TNF-inhibitor was compared with switching to RTX (Finckh et al. 2007). Compared to those 66 patients who received another course of TNF-inhibitor, the evolution of DAS28 in those 50 patients who received RTX was more favourable (p=0.01). The authors concluded that treatment with RTX could be a better alternative in patients with a first or second inadequate response to a TNF-inhibitor than the use of all other alternative TNF-inhibitors. In addition, that study showed that one of the predictors of favourable outcome was the use of concomitant DMARDs.

In Studies I and II, we used the questionnaires RAND-36, 15D, and HAQ to measure patient-reported outcomes of treatment. Patient questionnaires have proven better than any laboratory test or imaging method in predicting important clinical outcomes of RA such as mortality and work disability (Pincus et al. 1984, Wolfe & Hawley 1998). They could therefore prove useful not only in clinical research but also for patient follow-up in routine practice. However, these questionnaires are so long and complicated that in the busy schedule of routine visits they are rarely used. Several shorter and easier questionnaires based on the HAQ have been developed in recent years such as the modified HAQ (MHAQ), multidimensional HAQ (MDHAQ), HAQ-II, and Routine Assessment of Patient Index Data 3 (RAPID3) that could be incorporated into the routine follow-up of individual patients (Pincus et al. 2005, 2008, Wolfe et al. 2004).

## 6.5 Strengths and limitations of the study (I-IV)

In large RCTs, the efficacy of treatments is evaluated in the ideal setting of selected patients. The strength of all our studies is that we assessed the effectiveness of treatments in routine circumstances in unselected patients.

All the patients in the present studies (I-IV) were gathered from the Helsinki University Central Hospital and from the Lappeenranta Central Hospital (II). Because patients with more severe diseases are treated in central or university hospitals, results cannot be generalized to all patients with the same diseases. However, because patients with severe diseases that need to be treated with biologicals are mostly directed to central hospitals, our data therefore most likely reflect the routine care setting in the treatment of arthritis patients with biologicals (II-IV).

A limitation in Study I was a low level of response to the first questionnaire (57%) and a high number of drop-outs (23%) on follow-up.

In Study III, costs were compared in a setting of one year before and one year during treatment with infliximab without any concurrent comparison group. In addition, that not all relevant costs are included in the analyses can be considered a weakness of that study.

In all our studies, the number of patients as a whole (II-IV) or in diagnostic groups (I) was small; this can also be considered a limitation.

## SUMMARY AND CONCLUSIONS

In conclusion, effective treatment either with combinations of DMARDs or with TNF-inhibitors improves both clinical parameters and the HRQoL of patients with RA, improving their long-term outcome. In the case of unresponsiveness to the first TNF-inhibitor, a switch to the next one is the routine practice. The clinical effectiveness of switching has been demonstrated in small observational studies, and the same result was observed here. Furthermore, we could demonstrate that patients who have responded well to infliximab could be switched to etanercept without losing their drug response. Such a switch can prove useful in situations in which a patient is unable or unwilling to come to the hospital for infliximab infusions.

We also have shown that the one-year treatment with infliximab in routine practice saves neither medical nor work-disability costs. Further research should demonstrate whether any saving will be achieved in patients treated with biologicals in the earlier phase of the disease. These finding imply the necessity of developing a treatment for those RA patients who fail to respond to any TNF-inhibitors or to other biologicals.

We demonstrated the low HRQoL of patients with rheumatic diseases referred to the rheumatology clinic compared to that of the age-adjusted general population. HRQoL was lower not only in patients with chronic inflammatory joint diseases but also in patients with OA and arthralgia and fibromyalgia. The HRQoL improved significantly with conventional treatment in patients with RA and ReA. However, the current pharmacological treatment failed to improve the HRQoL of OA patients during the 8-month follow-up. Further research is necessary to assess the HRQoL of patients with differing diagnoses in routine care during longer periods of time.

Etanercept and adalimumab treatment had already improved significantly the HRQoL of our RA patients in the first 3 months. Despite the longstanding RA with its mean duration of 17 years, the improvement in HRQoL was significant. Another research implication would be to follow patients treated

with biologicals for longer periods to analyse whether the improvement of HRQoL will persist and how will it affect their long-term outcome.

## ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

The studies included in this thesis were carried out at the Division of Rheumatology, Department of Medicine, Helsinki University Central Hospital. I am truly grateful to the nurses and other staff members working in the outpatient clinic of the Rheumatology Department for distributing and collecting questionnaires and especially to Arja Kaarto who helped with the timeconsuming data-collection work.

I wish to express my deepest gratitude to Professor Marjatta Leirisalo-Repo, Division of Rheumatology, Department of Medicine, Helsinki University Central Hospital, for being my inspiring supervisor. She has been an excellent teacher of the scientific way of thinking and writing. I am most grateful for her continuous support and enthusiasm.

I also want to thank my supervisory board members Docent Risto P. Roine and Docent Leena Paimela for their useful advice throughout the studies.

I express my sincere gratitude to my co-authors Ritva Peltomaa and Kari Puolakka for their continuous support and help with manuscripts.

I wish to thank Pirjo Räsänen, Professor Harri Sintonen, and other members of the HUS QoL Study Group for their fruitful co-work with the HRQoL data of the rheumatological patients.

I am most grateful to my co-author Hannu Kautiainen for expert statistical analyses.

I thank Docent Tuulikki Sokka and Docent Antti Malmivaara, the reviewers of the thesis, for their constructive criticism and useful advice.

I express my gratitude to Carol Norris for teaching me how to write scientific English and for author-editing the language of the thesis. I am thankful to Kati Otsa, head of the department of Rheumatology, East-Tallinn Central Hospital, and to my other colleagues in Estonia for support and for taking care of my patients during my absence.

Most of all, I wish to thank my husband Gunnar, our children Irma and Nora, and my parents Oivi and Toomas for their continuous love and support.

Financial support from the National Graduate School of Musculoskeletal Disorders and Biomaterials, the Helsinki University Central Hospital Research Funds, and the Finska Läkareskällskapet is acknowledged with gratitude.

## REFERENCES

- "The World Health Organization Quality of Life assessment (WHOQOL): position paper from the World Health Organization", 1995, *Social science* & *medicine (1982)*, vol. 41, no. 10, pp. 1403-1409.
- Aalto, A.M., Aro, A.R. & Teperi, J. 1999, "RAND-36 as a measure of Health-Related Quality of Life. Reliability, construct validity and reference values in the Finnish general population", *Stakes, Research Reports* 101, Helsinki.
- Aho, K., Kaipiainen-Seppanen, O., Heliovaara, M. & Klaukka, T. 1998,
  "Epidemiology of rheumatoid arthritis in Finland", *Seminars in arthritis and rheumatism*, vol. 27, no. 5, pp. 325-334.
- Aletaha, D. & Smolen, J.S. 2002, "The rheumatoid arthritis patient in the clinic: comparing more than 1,300 consecutive DMARD courses", *Rheumatology (Oxford, England)*, vol. 41, no. 12, pp. 1367-1374.
- Aletaha, D. & Ward, M.M. 2006, "Duration of rheumatoid arthritis influences the degree of functional improvement in clinical trials", *Annals of the Rheumatic Diseases*, vol. 65, no. 2, pp. 227-233.
- Alonso, J., Ferrer, M., Gandek, B., Ware, J.E., Jr, Aaronson, N.K., Mosconi, P., Rasmussen, N.K., Bullinger, M., Fukuhara, S., Kaasa, S., Leplege, A. & IQOLA Project Group 2004, "Health-related quality of life associated with chronic conditions in eight countries: results from the International Quality of Life Assessment (IQOLA) Project", *Quality of life research : an international journal of quality of life aspects of treatment, care and rehabilitation*, vol. 13, no. 2, pp. 283-298.
- Arnett, F.C., Edworthy, S.M., Bloch, D.A., McShane, D.J., Fries, J.F., Cooper, N.S., Healey, L.A., Kaplan, S.R., Liang, M.H. & Luthra, H.S. 1988, "The American Rheumatism Association 1987 revised criteria for the classification of rheumatoid arthritis", *Arthritis and Rheumatism*, vol. 31, no. 3, pp. 315-324.
- Aromaa, A., Koskinen, S. 2004, "Health and functional capacity in Finland. Baseline results of the Health 2000 health examination survey", vol.

series B 12/2004. Publications of National Public Health Institute 2004:171.

- Barrett, E.M., Scott, D.G., Wiles, N.J. & Symmons, D.P. 2000, "The impact of rheumatoid arthritis on employment status in the early years of disease: a UK community-based study", *Rheumatology (Oxford, England)*, vol. 39, no. 12, pp. 1403-1409.
- Bathon, J.M., Martin, R.W., Fleischmann, R.M., Tesser, J.R., Schiff, M.H.,
  Keystone, E.C., Genovese, M.C., Wasko, M.C., Moreland, L.W., Weaver,
  A.L., Markenson, J. & Finck, B.K. 2000, "A comparison of etanercept and
  methotrexate in patients with early rheumatoid arthritis", *The New England journal of medicine*, vol. 343, no. 22, pp. 1586-1593.
- Bellamy, N., Buchanan, W.W., Goldsmith, C.H., Campbell, J. & Stitt, L.W. 1988, "Validation study of WOMAC: a health status instrument for measuring clinically important patient relevant outcomes to antirheumatic drug therapy in patients with osteoarthritis of the hip or knee", *The Journal of rheumatology*, vol. 15, no. 12, pp. 1833-1840.
- Boers, M., Verhoeven, A.C., Markusse, H.M., van de Laar, M.A., Westhovens, R., van Denderen, J.C., van Zeben, D., Dijkmans, B.A., Peeters, A.J., Jacobs, P., van den Brink, H.R., Schouten, H.J., van der Heijde, D.M., Boonen, A. & van der Linden, S. 1997, "Randomised comparison of combined step-down prednisolone, methotrexate and sulphasalazine with sulphasalazine alone in early rheumatoid arthritis", *Lancet*, vol. 350, no. 9074, pp. 309-318.
- Brandt, J., Haibel, H., Reddig, J., Sieper, J. & Braun, J. 2002, "Successful short term treatment of severe undifferentiated spondyloarthropathy with the anti-tumor necrosis factor-alpha monoclonal antibody infliximab", *The Journal of rheumatology*, vol. 29, no. 1, pp. 118-122.
- Braun, J., Baraliakos, X., Brandt, J. & Sieper, J. 2005a, "Therapy of ankylosing spondylitis. Part II: biological therapies in the spondyloarthritides", *Scandinavian journal of rheumatology*, vol. 34, no. 3, pp. 178-190.
- Braun, J., Baraliakos, X., Godolias, G. & Bohm, H. 2005b, "Therapy of ankylosing spondylitis--a review. Part I: Conventional medical treatment

and surgical therapy", *Scandinavian journal of rheumatology,* vol. 34, no. 2, pp. 97-108.

- Braun, J., Davis, J., Dougados, M., Sieper, J., van der Linden, S., van der Heijde, D. & ASAS Working Group 2006, "First update of the international ASAS consensus statement for the use of anti-TNF agents in patients with ankylosing spondylitis", *Annals of the Rheumatic Diseases*, vol. 65, no. 3, pp. 316-320.
- Breedveld, F.C., Weisman, M.H., Kavanaugh, A.F., Cohen, S.B., Pavelka, K., van Vollenhoven, R., Sharp, J., Perez, J.L. & Spencer-Green, G.T. 2006, "The PREMIER study: A multicenter, randomized, double-blind clinical trial of combination therapy with adalimumab plus methotrexate versus methotrexate alone or adalimumab alone in patients with early, aggressive rheumatoid arthritis who had not had previous methotrexate treatment", *Arthritis and Rheumatism*, vol. 54, no. 1, pp. 26-37.
- Brennan, F.M., Maini, R.N. & Feldmann, M. 1992, "TNF alpha--a pivotal role in rheumatoid arthritis?", *British journal of rheumatology*, vol. 31, no. 5, pp. 293-298.
- Bruce, B. & Fries, J.F. 2003, "The Stanford Health Assessment Questionnaire: a review of its history, issues, progress, and documentation", *The Journal of rheumatology*, vol. 30, no. 1, pp. 167-178.
- Buch, M.H., Bingham, S.J., Bejarano, V., Bryer, D., White, J., Emery, P.,
  Reece, R. & Quinn, M. 2007, "Therapy of patients with rheumatoid arthritis: outcome of infliximab failures switched to etanercept", *Arthritis and Rheumatism*, vol. 57, no. 3, pp. 448-453.
- Carr, A.J., Thompson, P.W. & Kirwan, J.R. 1996, "Quality of life measures", *British Journal of Rheumatology,* vol. 35, pp. 275-281.
- Carville, S.F., Arendt-Nielsen, S., Bliddal, H., Blotman, F., Branco, J.C.,
  Buskila, D., Da Silva, J.A., Danneskiold-Samsoe, B., Dincer, F.,
  Henriksson, C., Henriksson, K.G., Kosek, E., Longley, K., McCarthy,
  G.M., Perrot, S., Puszczewicz, M., Sarzi-Puttini, P., Silman, A., Spath, M.,
  Choy, E.H. & EULAR 2008, "EULAR evidence-based recommendations
  for the management of fibromyalgia syndrome", *Annals of the Rheumatic Diseases*, vol. 67, no. 4, pp. 536-541.

- Chorus, A.M., Miedema, H.S., Boonen, A. & Van Der Linden, S. 2003,
  "Quality of life and work in patients with rheumatoid arthritis and ankylosing spondylitis of working age", *Annals of the Rheumatic Diseases*, vol. 62, no. 12, pp. 1178-1184.
- Cohen, G., Courvoisier, N., Cohen, J.D., Zaltni, S., Sany, J. & Combe, B.
  2005, "The efficiency of switching from infliximab to etanercept and vice-versa in patients with rheumatoid arthritis", *Clinical and experimental rheumatology*, vol. 23, no. 6, pp. 795-800.
- Cohen, S.B., Emery, P., Greenwald, M.W., Dougados, M., Furie, R.A., Genovese, M.C., Keystone, E.C., Loveless, J.E., Burmester, G.R., Cravets, M.W., Hessey, E.W., Shaw, T., Totoritis, M.C. & REFLEX Trial Group 2006, "Rituximab for rheumatoid arthritis refractory to anti-tumor necrosis factor therapy: Results of a multicenter, randomized, doubleblind, placebo-controlled, phase III trial evaluating primary efficacy and safety at twenty-four weeks", *Arthritis and Rheumatism*, vol. 54, no. 9, pp. 2793-2806.
- Cooper, N.J. 2000, "Economic burden of rheumatoid arthritis: a systematic review", *Rheumatology (Oxford, England),* vol. 39, no. 1, pp. 28-33.
- Cunningham, W.E., Nakazono, T.T., Tsai, K.L. & Hays, R.D. 2003, "Do differences in methods for constructing SF-36 physical and mental health summary measures change their associations with chronic medical conditions and utilization?", *Quality of life research : an international journal of quality of life aspects of treatment, care and rehabilitation,* vol. 12, no. 8, pp. 1029-1035.
- Davis, J.C., van der Heijde, D., Dougados, M. & Woolley, J.M. 2005,
  "Reductions in health-related quality of life in patients with ankylosing spondylitis and improvements with etanercept therapy", *Arthritis and Rheumatism*, vol. 53, no. 4, pp. 494-501.
- de Jong, Z., van der Heijde, D., McKenna, S.P. & Whalley, D. 1997, "The reliability and construct validity of the RAQoL: a rheumatoid arthritisspecific quality of life instrument", *British journal of rheumatology*, vol. 36, no. 8, pp. 878-883.
- den Broeder, A.A., de Jong, E., Franssen, M.J., Jeurissen, M.E., Flendrie, M. & van den Hoogen, F.H. 2006, "Observational study on efficacy, safety,

and drug survival of anakinra in rheumatoid arthritis patients in clinical practice", *Annals of the Rheumatic Diseases*, vol. 65, no. 6, pp. 760-762.

- Efron, B. & Tibshirani, R. 1993, *An introduction to the Bootstrap,* Chapmann and Hall, New York.
- Escobar, A., Quintana, J.M., Bilbao, A., Arostegui, I., Lafuente, I. & Vidaurreta,
  I. 2007, "Responsiveness and clinically important differences for the
  WOMAC and SF-36 after total knee replacement", *Osteoarthritis and cartilage / OARS, Osteoarthritis Research Society,* vol. 15, no. 3, pp. 273-280.
- Felson, D.T., Zhang, Y., Hannan, M.T., Naimark, A., Weissman, B.N., Aliabadi, P. & Levy, D. 1995, "The incidence and natural history of knee osteoarthritis in the elderly: The Framingham Osteoarthritis Study ", *Arthritis and Rheumatism*, vol.38, no.10, pp.1500-1505.
- Finckh, A., Ciurea, A., Brulhart, L., Kyburz, D., Moller, B., Dehler, S., Revaz, S., Dudler, J., Gabay, C. & Physicians of the Swiss Clinical Quality Management Program for Rheumatoid Arthritis 2007, "B cell depletion may be more effective than switching to an alternative anti-tumor necrosis factor agent in rheumatoid arthritis patients with inadequate response to anti-tumor necrosis factor agents", *Arthritis and Rheumatism*, vol. 56, no. 5, pp. 1417-1423.
- Fink, C.W. 1995, "Proposal for the development of classification criteria for idiopathic arthritides of childhood", *The Journal of rheumatology*, vol. 22, no. 8, pp. 1566-1569.
- Fleischmann, R.M., Schechtman, J., Bennett, R., Handel, M.L., Burmester, G.R., Tesser, J., Modafferi, D., Poulakos, J. & Sun, G. 2003, "Anakinra, a recombinant human interleukin-1 receptor antagonist (r-metHulL-1ra), in patients with rheumatoid arthritis: A large, international, multicenter, placebo-controlled trial", *Arthritis and Rheumatism*, vol. 48, no. 4, pp. 927-934.
- Fries, J.F., Spitz, P., Kraines, R.G. & Holman, H.R. 1980, "Measurement of patient outcome in arthritis", *Arthritis and Rheumatism*, vol. 23, no. 2, pp. 137-145.

- Fries, J.F. 1990, "Reevaluating the therapeutic approach to rheumatoid arthritis: the "sawtooth" strategy", *The Journal of rheumatology.Supplement*, vol. 22, pp. 12-15.
- Fries, J.F., Williams, C.A., Morfeld, D., Singh, G. & Sibley, J. 1996, "Reduction in long-term disability in patients with rheumatoid arthritis by diseasemodifying antirheumatic drug-based treatment strategies", *Arthritis and Rheumatism*, vol. 39, no. 4, pp. 616-622.
- Gare, B.A. & Fasth, A. 1992, "Epidemiology of juvenile chronic arthritis in southwestern Sweden: a 5-year prospective population study", *Pediatrics*, vol. 90, no. 6, pp. 950-958.
- Genovese, M.C., Schiff, M., Luggen, M., Becker, J.C., Aranda, R., Teng, J., Li, T., Schmidely, N., Le Bars, M. & Dougados, M. 2008, "Efficacy and safety of the selective co-stimulation modulator abatacept following 2 years of treatment in patients with rheumatoid arthritis and an inadequate response to anti-TNF therapy", *Annals of the Rheumatic Diseases*, vol. 67, no. 4, pp. 547-554.
- Gill, H. & Majithia, V. 2008, "Successful use of infliximab in the treatment of Reiter's syndrome: a case report and discussion", *Clinical rheumatology*, vol. 27, no. 1, pp. 121-123.
- Gomez-Reino, J.J., Carmona, L. & BIOBADASER Group 2006, "Switching TNF antagonists in patients with chronic arthritis: an observational study of 488 patients over a four-year period", *Arthritis research & therapy*, vol. 8, no. 1, pp. R29.
- Gran, J.T. & Husby, G. 1993, "The epidemiology of ankylosing spondylitis", *Seminars in arthritis and rheumatism,* vol. 22, no. 5, pp. 319-334.
- Hakala, M., Nieminen, P. & Manelius, J. 1994, "Joint impairment is strongly correlated with disability measured by self-report questionnaires.
  Functional status assessment of individuals with rheumatoid arthritis in a population based series", *The Journal of rheumatology*, vol. 21, no. 1, pp. 64-69.
- Han, C., Smolen, J., Kavanaugh, A., van der Heijde, D., Braun, J.,Westhovens, R., Zhao, N., Rahman, M.U., Baker, D. & Bala, M. 2007,"The impact of infliximab treatment on quality of life in patients with

inflammatory rheumatic diseases", *Arthritis Res.Ther.*, vol. 9, no. 5, pp. R103.

- Hannu, T., Inman, R., Granfors, K. & Leirisalo-Repo, M. 2006, "Reactive arthritis or post-infectious arthritis?", *Best Practice & Research. Clinical Rheumatology*, vol. 20, no. 3, pp. 419-433.
- Hansen, K.E., Hildebrand, J.P., Genovese, M.C., Cush, J.J., Patel, S., Cooley, D.A., Cohen, S.B., Gangnon, R.E. & Schiff, M.H. 2004, "The efficacy of switching from etanercept to infliximab in patients with rheumatoid arthritis.", *Journal of Rheumatology*, vol. 31, no. 6, pp. 1098-1102.
- Haraoui, B., Keystone, E.C., Thorne, J.C., Pope, J.E., Chen, I., Asare, C.G. & Leff, J.A. 2004, "Clinical outcomes of patients with rheumatoid arthritis after switching from infliximab to etanercept", *Journal of Rheumatology*, vol. 31, no. 12, pp. 2356-2359.
- Harris, E.D.J., Budd, R.C., Firestein, G.S., Genovese, M.C., Sergent, J.S., Ruddy, S. & Sledge, C.B. 2005, *Kelley's Textbook of Rheumatology*, Seventh Edition edn, Elsevier Saunders, USA.
- Hawthorne, G., Richardson, J. & Day, N.A. 2001, "A comparison of the Assessment of Quality of Life (AQoL) with four other generic utility instruments", *Annals of Medicine*, vol. 33, no. 5, pp. 358-370.
- Hays, R.D., Sherbourne, C.D. & Mazel, R.M. 1993, "The RAND 36-Item Health Survey 1.0", *Health economics,* vol. 2, no. 3, pp. 217-227.
- Heiberg, M.S., Nordvag, B.Y., Mikkelsen, K., Rodevand, E., Kaufmann, C.,
  Mowinckel, P. & Kvien, T.K. 2005, "The comparative effectiveness of tumor necrosis factor-blocking agents in patients with rheumatoid arthritis and patients with ankylosing spondylitis: a six-month, longitudinal, observational, multicenter study", *Arthritis and Rheumatism*, vol. 52, no. 8, pp. 2506-2512.
- Hjardem, E., Ostergaard, M., Podenphant, J., Tarp, U., Smedegaard Andersen, L., Bing, J., Peen, E., Lindegaard, H.M., Ringsdal, V.S., Rodgaard, A., Skot, J., Hansen, A., Mogensen, H.H., Unkerskov, J. & Hetland, M.L. 2007, "Do rheumatoid arthritis patients in clinical practice benefit from switching from infliximab to a second tumor necrosis factor alpha inhibitor? ", *Annals of the Rheumatic Diseases*, vol. 66, pp. 1184-1189.

- Hoffman, D.L. & Dukes, E.M. 2008, "The health status burden of people with fibromyalgia: a review of studies that assessed health status with the SF-36 or the SF-12", *International journal of clinical practice*, vol. 62, no. 1, pp. 115-126.
- Husted, J.A., Gladman, D.D., Farewell, V.T. & Cook, R.J. 2001, "Health-related quality of life of patients with psoriatic arthritis: a comparison with patients with rheumatoid arthritis", *Arthritis and Rheumatism*, vol. 45, no. 2, pp. 151-158.
- Hyrich, K.L., Lunt, M., Watson, K.D., Symmons, D.P., Silman, A.J. & British Society for Rheumatology Biologics Register 2007, "Outcomes after switching from one anti-tumor necrosis factor alpha agent to a second anti-tumor necrosis factor alpha agent in patients with rheumatoid arthritis: results from a large UK national cohort study", *Arthritis and Rheumatism*, vol. 56, no. 1, pp. 13-20.
- Johannesson M. 1996, "The willingness to pay for health changes, the human capital approach and the external costs", *Health Policy*, vol.36, pp. 231-244.
- Jordan, K.M., Arden, N.K., Doherty, M., Bannwarth, B., Bijlsma, J.W., Dieppe, P., Gunther, K., Hauselmann, H., Herrero-Beaumont, G., Kaklamanis, P., Lohmander, S., Leeb, B., Lequesne, M., Mazieres, B., Martin-Mola, E., Pavelka, K., Pendleton, A., Punzi, L., Serni, U., Swoboda, B., Verbruggen, G., Zimmerman-Gorska, I., Dougados, M. & Standing Committee for International Clinical Studies Including Therapeutic Trials ESCISIT 2003, "EULAR Recommendations 2003: an evidence based approach to the management of knee osteoarthritis: Report of a Task Force of the Standing Committee for International Clinical Studies Including Therapeutic Trials (ESCISIT)", *Annals of the Rheumatic Diseases*, vol. 62, no. 12, pp. 1145-1155.
- Kaipiainen-Seppänen, O. & Aho, K. 2000, "Incidence of chronic inflammatory joint diseases in Finland in 1995", *The Journal of rheumatology*, vol. 27, no. 1, pp. 94-100.
- Karlsson, J.A., Kristensen, L.E., Kapetanovic, M.C., Gulfe, A., Saxne, T. & Geborek, P. 2008, "Treatment response to a second or third TNF-inhibitor

in RA: results from the South Swedish Arthritis Treatment Group Register", *Rheumatology (Oxford, England),* vol. 47, no. 4, pp. 507-513.

- Katchamart, W., Trudeau, J., Phumethum, V. & Bombardier, C. 2008, "The efficacy and toxicity of Methotrexate (MTX) monotherapy vs. MTX combination therapy with non-biologic disease-modifying anti-rheumatic drugs in rheumatoid arthritis: A systematic review and metaanalysis", *Annals of the Rheumatic Diseases,* in press, doi:10.1136/ard.2008.099861.
- Kavanaugh, A. 2007, "Economic consequences of established rheumatoid arthritis and its treatment", *Best practice & research.Clinical rheumatology*, vol. 21, no. 5, pp. 929-942.
- Khanna, D. & Tsevat, J. 2007, "Health-related quality of life--an introduction", *The American Journal of Managed Care,* vol. 13 Suppl 9, pp. S218-23.
- Kievit, W., Adang, E.M., Fransen, J., Kuper, H.H., van de Laar, M.A., Jansen, T.L., De Gendt, C.M., De Rooij, D.J., Brus, H.L., Van Oijen, P.C. & Van Riel, P.C. 2008, "The effectiveness and medication costs of three anti-tumour necrosis factor alpha agents in the treatment of rheumatoid arthritis from prospective clinical practice data", *Annals of the Rheumatic Diseases*, vol. 67, no. 9, pp. 1229-1234.
- Kimel, M., Cifaldi, M., Chen, N. & Revicki, D. 2008, "Adalimumab plus methotrexate improved SF-36 scores and reduced the effect of rheumatoid arthritis (RA) on work activity for patients with early RA", *The Journal of rheumatology*, vol. 35, no. 2, pp. 206-215.
- Kirwan, J.R. 1995, "The effect of glucocorticoids on joint destruction in rheumatoid arthritis. The Arthritis and Rheumatism Council Low-Dose Glucocorticoid Study Group", *The New England journal of medicine*, vol. 333, no. 3, pp. 142-146.
- Kirwan, J.R., Bijlsma, J.W., Boers, M. & Shea, B.J. 2007, "Effects of glucocorticoids on radiological progression in rheumatoid arthritis", *Cochrane database of systematic reviews (Online)*, vol. (1), no. 1, pp. CD006356.
- Kobelt, G., Eberhardt, K. & Geborek, P. 2004, "TNF inhibitors in the treatment of rheumatoid arthritis in clinical practice: costs and outcomes in a follow up study of patients with RA treated with etanercept or infliximab in

southern Sweden", *Annals of the Rheumatic Diseases,* vol. 63, no. 1, pp. 4-10.

- Kosinski, M., Zhao, S.Z., Dedhiya, S., Osterhaus, J.T. & Ware, J.E., Jr. 2000,
  "Determining minimally important changes in generic and disease-specific health-related quality of life questionnaires in clinical trials of rheumatoid arthritis", *Arthritis and Rheumatism*, vol. 43, no. 7, pp. 1478-1487.
- Kosinski, M., Kujawski, S.C., Martin, R., Wanke, L.A., Buatti, M.C., Ware, J.E., Jr & Perfetto, E.M. 2002, "Health-related quality of life in early rheumatoid arthritis: impact of disease and treatment response", *The American Journal of Managed Care*, vol. 8, no. 3, pp. 231-240.
- Kvien, T.K., Gaston, J.S., Bardin, T., Butrimiene, I., Dijkmans, B.A., Leirisalo-Repo, M., Solakov, P., Altwegg, M., Mowinckel, P., Plan, P.A., Vischer, T. & EULAR 2004, "Three month treatment of reactive arthritis with azithromycin: a EULAR double blind, placebo controlled study", *Annals of the Rheumatic Diseases*, vol. 63, no. 9, pp. 1113-1119.
- Laas, K., Peltomaa, R., Kautiainen, H., Puolakka, K. & Leirisalo-Repo, M. 2006, "Pharmacoeconomic study of patients with chronic inflammatory joint disease before and during infliximab treatment", *Annals of the Rheumatic Diseases*, vol. 65, no. 7, pp. 924-928.
- Laas, K., Peltomaa, R., Kautiainen, H. & Leirisalo-Repo, M. 2008, "Clinical impact of switching from infliximab to etanercept in patients with rheumatoid arthritis", *Clinical rheumatology*, vol. 27, no. 7, pp. 927-932.
- Laas, K., Peltomaa, R., Puolakka, K., Kautiainen, H. & Leirisalo-Repo, M. 2009a, "Early improvement of health-related quality of life during treatment with etanercept and adalimumab in patients with rheumatoid arthritis in routine practice", *Clinical and Experimental Rheumatology*, accepted 26.09.2008.
- Laas, K., Roine, R., Rasanen, P., Sintonen, H., Leirisalo-Repo, M. & HUS QoL Study Group 2009b, "Health-related quality of life in patients with common rheumatic diseases referred to a university clinic", *Rheumatology international*, vol. 29, no. 3, pp. 267-273.
- Landewe, R., van der Heijde, D., van der Linden, S. & Boers, M. 2006, "Twenty-eight-joint counts invalidate the DAS28 remission definition owing to the omission of the lower extremity joints: a comparison with the

original DAS remission", *Annals of the Rheumatic Diseases,* vol. 65, no. 5, pp. 637-641.

- Lard, L.R., Visser, H., Speyer, I., vander Horst-Bruinsma, I.E., Zwinderman, A.H., Breedveld, F.C. & Hazes, J.M. 2001, "Early versus delayed treatment in patients with recent-onset rheumatoid arthritis: comparison of two cohorts who received different treatment strategies", *The American Journal of Medicine*, vol. 111, no. 6, pp. 446-451.
- Lawrence, R.C., Helmick, C.G., Arnett, F.C., Deyo, R.A., Felson, D.T., Giannini, E.H., Heyse, S.P., Hirsch, R., Hochberg, M.C., Hunder, G.G., Liang, M.H., Pillemer, S.R., Steen, V.D., Wolfe, F. 1998, "Estimates of the prevalence of arthritis and selected musculoskeletal disorders in the United States", *Arthritis and Rheumatism*, vol. 41, no.5, pp.778-799.
- Leirisalo-Repo, M. 2005, Reactive arthritis", *Scandinavian journal of rheumatology*, vol. 34, no. 4, pp. 251-259.
- Lipsky, P.E., van der Heijde, D.M., St Clair, E.W., Furst, D.E., Breedveld, F.C., Kalden, J.R., Smolen, J.S., Weisman, M., Emery, P., Feldmann, M., Harriman, G.R., Maini, R.N. & Anti-Tumor Necrosis Factor Trial in Rheumatoid Arthritis with Concomitant Therapy Study, Group 2000,
  "Infliximab and methotrexate in the treatment of rheumatoid arthritis. Anti-Tumor Necrosis Factor Trial in Rheumatoid Arthritis with Concomitant Therapy Study Group", *New England Journal of Medicine*, vol. 343, no. 22, pp. 1594-1602.
- Lisse, J., Espinoza, L., Zhao, S.Z., Dedhiya, S.D. & Osterhaus, J.T. 2001, "Functional status and health-related quality of life of elderly osteoarthritic patients treated with celecoxib", *The journals of gerontology.Series A, Biological sciences and medical sciences*, vol. 56, no. 3, pp. M167-75.
- Lofland, J. H., Locklear, J.C. & Frick, K.D. 2001, "Different approaches to valuing the lost productivity of patients with migraine", *Pharmacoeconomics*, vol.19, no.9, pp. 917-925.
- Loza, E., Abasolo, L., Jover, J.A., Carmona, L. & EPISER Study Group 2008, "Burden of disease across chronic diseases: a health survey that measured prevalence, function, and quality of life", *The Journal of rheumatology*, vol. 35, no. 1, pp. 159-165.

- Lubeck, D.P. 2003, "The costs of musculoskeletal disease: health needs assessment and health economics", *Best practice & research. Clinical rheumatology*, vol. 17, no. 3, pp. 529-539.
- Maetzel, A., Li, L.C., Pencharz, J., Tomlinson, G., Bombardier, C. & Community Hypertension and Arthritis Project Study Team 2004, "The economic burden associated with osteoarthritis, rheumatoid arthritis, and hypertension: a comparative study", *Annals of the Rheumatic Diseases*, vol. 63, no. 4, pp. 395-401.
- Mäkinen, H., Kautiainen, H., Hannonen, P., Möttönen, T., Leirisalo-Repo, M., Laasonen, L., Korpela, M., Blafield, H., Hakola, M. & Sokka, T. 2007, "Sustained remission and reduced radiographic progression with combination disease modifying antirheumatic drugs in early rheumatoid arthritis", *The Journal of rheumatology*, vol. 34, no. 2, pp. 316-321.
- Marra, C.A., Woolcott, J.C., Kopec, J.A., Shojania, K., Offer, R., Brazier, J.E., Esdaile, J.M. & Anis, A.H. 2005, "A comparison of generic, indirect utility measures (the HUI2, HUI3, SF-6D, and the EQ-5D) and disease-specific instruments (the RAQoL and the HAQ) in rheumatoid arthritis", *Social science & medicine (1982)*, vol. 60, no. 7, pp. 1571-1582.
- Mathias, S.D., Colwell, H.H., Miller, D.P., Moreland, L.W., Buatti, M. & Wanke,
  L. 2000, "Health-related quality of life and functional status of patients with rheumatoid arthritis randomly assigned to receive etanercept or placebo", *Clinical therapeutics*, vol. 22, no. 1, pp. 128-139.
- Mittendorf, T., Dietz, B., Sterz, R., Kupper, H., Cifaldi, M.A. & von der Schulenburg, J.M. 2007, "Improvement and longterm maintenance of quality of life during treatment with adalimumab in severe rheumatoid arthritis", *The Journal of rheumatology*, vol. 34, no. 12, pp. 2343-2350.
- Moe, N. & Rygg, M. 1998, "Epidemiology of juvenile chronic arthritis in northern Norway: a ten-year retrospective study", *Clinical and experimental rheumatology*, vol. 16, no. 1, pp. 99-101.
- Moreland, L.W., Baumgartner, S.W., Schiff, M.H., Tindall, E.A., Fleischmann, R.M., Weaver, A.L., Ettlinger, R.E., Cohen, S., Koopman, W.J., Mohler, K., Widmer, M.B. & Blosch, C.M. 1997, "Treatment of rheumatoid arthritis with a recombinant human tumor necrosis factor receptor (p75)-Fc fusion protein.", *New England Journal of Medicine*, vol. 337, no. 3, pp. 141-147.

- Moreland, L.W., Weinblatt, M.E., Keystone, E.C., Kremer, J.M., Martin, R.W., Schiff, M.H., Whitmore, J.B. & White, B.W. 2006, "Etanercept treatment in adults with established rheumatoid arthritis: 7 years of clinical experience", *The Journal of rheumatology*, vol. 33, no. 5, pp. 854-861.
- Möttönen, T., Paimela, L., Ahonen, J., Helve, T., Hannonen, P. & Leirisalo-Repo, M. 1996, "Outcome in patients with early rheumatoid arthritis treated according to the "sawtooth" strategy", *Arthritis and Rheumatism*, vol. 39, no. 6, pp. 996-1005.
- Möttönen, T., Hannonen, P., Leirisalo-Repo, M., Nissila, M., Kautiainen, H., Korpela, M., Laasonen, L., Julkunen, H., Luukkainen, R., Vuori, K., Paimela, L., Blafield, H., Hakala, M., Ilva, K., Yli-Kerttula, U., Puolakka, K., Järvinen, P., Hakola, M., Piirainen, H., Ahonen, J., Palvimäki, I., Forsberg, S., Koota, K. & Friman, C. 1999, "Comparison of combination therapy with single-drug therapy in early rheumatoid arthritis: a randomised trial. FIN-RACo trial group", *Lancet*, vol. 353, no. 9164, pp. 1568-1573.
- Nell, V.P., Machold, K.P., Eberl, G., Stamm, T.A., Uffmann, M. & Smolen, J.S. 2004, "Benefit of very early referral and very early therapy with diseasemodifying anti-rheumatic drugs in patients with early rheumatoid arthritis", *Rheumatology (Oxford, England)*, vol. 43, no. 7, pp. 906-914.
- Nikas, S.N., Voulgari, P.V., Alamanos, Y., Papadopoulos, C.G., Venetsanopoulou, A.I., Georgiadis, A.N. & Drosos, A.A. 2006, "Efficacy and safety of switching from infliximab to adalimumab: a comparative controlled study", *Annals of the Rheumatic Diseases*, vol. 65, no. 2, pp. 257-260.
- Norman-Taylor, F.H., Palmer, C.R. & Villar, R.N. 1996, "Quality-of-life improvement compared after hip and knee replacement", *The Journal of bone and joint surgery.British volume*, vol. 78, no. 1, pp. 74-77.
- Nuijten, M.J., Engelfriet, P., Duijn, K., Bruijn, G., Wierz, D. & Koopmanschap,
  M. 2001, "A cost-cost study comparing etanercept with infliximab in rheumatoid arthritis", *PharmacoEconomics*, vol. 19, no. 10, pp. 1051-1064.
- O`Dell, J.R., Haire, C.E., Erikson, N., Drymalski, W., Palmer, W., Eckhoff,
   P.J., Garwood, V., Maloley, P., Klassen, L.W., Wees, S., Klein, H. &
   Moore, G.F. 1996, "Treatment of rheumatoid arthritis with methotrexate

alone, sulfasalazine and hydroxychloroquine, or a combination of all three medications", *The New England journal of medicine*, vol. 334, no. 20, pp. 1287-1291.

- O`Dell, J.R., Leff, R., Paulsen, G., Haire, C., Mallek, J., Eckhoff, P.J., Fernandez, A., Blakely, K., Wees, S., Stoner, J., Hadley, S., Felt, J., Palmer, W., Waytz, P., Churchill, M., Klassen, L. & Moore, G. 2002, "Treatment of rheumatoid arthritis with methotrexate and hydroxychloroquine, methotrexate and sulfasalazine, or a combination of the three medications: results of a two-year, randomized, double-blind, placebo-controlled trial", *Arthritis and Rheumatism*, vol. 46, no. 5, pp. 1164-1170.
- Petty, R.E., Southwood, T.R., Manners, P., Baum, J., Glass, D.N.,
  Goldenberg, J., He, X., Maldonado-Cocco, J., Orozco-Alcala, J., Prieur,
  A.M., Suarez-Almazor, M.E., Woo, P. & International League of
  Associations for Rheumatology 2004, "International League of
  Associations for Rheumatology classification of juvenile idiopathic
  arthritis: second revision, Edmonton, 2001", *The Journal of rheumatology*,
  vol. 31, no. 2, pp. 390-392.
- Picavet, H.S. & Hoeymans, N. 2004, "Health related quality of life in multiple musculoskeletal diseases: SF-36 and EQ-5D in the DMC3 study", *Annals* of the Rheumatic Diseases, vol. 63, no. 6, pp. 723-729.
- Pinals, R.S., Masi, A.T. & Larsen, R.A. 1981, "Preliminary criteria for clinical remission in rheumatoid arthritis", *Arthritis and Rheumatism*, vol. 24, no. 10, pp. 1308-1315.
- Pincus, T., Callahan, L.F., Sale, W.G., Brooks, A.L., Payne, L.E. & Vaughn,
  W.K. 1984, "Severe functional declines, work disability, and increased mortality in seventy-five rheumatoid arthritis patients studied over nine years", *Arthritis and Rheumatism*, vol. 27, no. 8, pp. 864-872.
- Pincus, T., Marcum, S.B. & Callahan, L.F. 1992, "Longterm drug therapy for rheumatoid arthritis in seven rheumatology private practices: II. Second line drugs and prednisone", *The Journal of rheumatology*, vol. 19, no. 12, pp. 1885-1894.

Pincus, T., Yazici, Y. & Bergman, M. 2005, "Development of a multidimensional health assessment questionnaire (MDHAQ) for the infrastructure of standard clinical care", *Clinical and Experimental Rheumatology*, vol. 23, suppl. 39, pp. 19-28.

- Pincus, T., Swearingen, C.J., Bergman, M. & Yazici, Y. 2008, "RAPID3 (Routine Assessment of Patient Index Data 3), a rheumatoid arthritis index without formal joint counts for routine care: proposed severity categories compared to disease activity score and clinical disease activity index categories", *The Journal of rheumatology*, vol. 35, no. 11, pp. 2136-2147.
- Pope, J.E., Khanna, D., Norrie, D. & Ouimet, J.M. 2009, "The minimally important difference for the Health Assessment Questionnaire in rheumatoid arthritis clinical practice is smaller than in randomized controlled trials", *The Journal of rheumatology*, vol. 36, no. 2, pp. 254-259.
- Prevoo, M.L., van 't Hof, M.A., Kuper, H.H., van Leeuwen, M.A., van de Putte, L.B. & van Riel, P.L. 1995, "Modified disease activity scores that include twenty-eight-joint counts. Development and validation in a prospective longitudinal study of patients with rheumatoid arthritis", *Arthritis and Rheumatism*, vol. 38, no. 1, pp. 44-48.
- Pruunsild, C., Uibo, K., Liivamagi, H., Tarraste, S., Talvik, T. & Pelkonen, P. 2007, "Prevalence and short-term outcome of juvenile idiopathic arthritis: a population-based study in Estonia", *Clinical and experimental rheumatology*, vol. 25, no. 4, pp. 649-653.
- Puolakka, K., Kautiainen, H., Möttönen, T., Hannonen, P., Korpela, M., Julkunen, H., Luukkainen, R., Vuori, K., Paimela, L., Blafield, H., Hakala, M. & Leirisalo-Repo, M. 2004, "Impact of initial aggressive drug treatment with a combination of disease-modifying antirheumatic drugs on the development of work disability in early rheumatoid arthritis: a five-year randomized followup trial", *Arthritis and Rheumatism*, vol. 50, no. 1, pp. 55-62.
- Puolakka, K., Kautiainen, H., Möttönen, T., Hannonen, P., Hakala, M.,
   Korpela, M., Ilva, K., Yli-Kerttula, U., Piirainen, H., Leirisalo-Repo, M. &
   FIN-RACo Trial Troup 2005, "Predictors of productivity loss in early

rheumatoid arthritis: a 5 year follow up study", *Annals of the Rheumatic Diseases*, vol. 64, no. 1, pp. 130-133.

- Räsänen, P., Sintonen, H., Ryynanen, O.P., Blom, M., Semberg-Konttinen, V.
  & Roine, R.P. 2005, "Measuring cost-effectiveness of secondary health care: feasibility and potential utilization of results", *International Journal of Technology Assessment in Health Care*, vol. 21, no. 1, pp. 22-31.
- Ravelli, A. & Martini, A. 2007, "Juvenile idiopathic arthritis", *Lancet*, vol. 369, no. 9563, pp. 767-778.
- Redlich, K., Schett, G., Steiner, G., Hayer, S., Wagner, E.F. & Smolen, J.S. 2003, "Rheumatoid arthritis therapy after tumor necrosis factor and interleukin-1 blockade", *Arthritis and Rheumatism*, vol. 48, no. 12, pp. 3308-3319.
- Reginster, J.Y. 2002, "The prevalence and burden of arthritis", *Rheumatology* (Oxford, England), vol. 41 Supp 1, pp. 3-6.
- Rosemann, T., Laux, G. & Szecsenyi, J. 2007, "Osteoarthritis: quality of life, comorbidities, medication and health service utilization assessed in a large sample of primary care patients", *Journal of orthopaedic surgery and research*, vol. 2, pp. 12.
- Russell, A.S. 2008, "Quality-of-life assessment in rheumatoid arthritis", *PharmacoEconomics*, vol. 26, no. 10, pp. 831-846.
- Sanmarti, R., Gomez-Puerta, J.A., Rodriguez-Cros, J.R., Albaladejo, C., Munoz-Gomez, J. & Canete, J.D. 2004, "Etanercept in rheumatoid arthritis patients with a poor therapeutic response to infliximab", *Medicina clinica*, vol. 122, no. 9, pp. 321-324.
- Silman, A.J. & Hochberg, M.C. 2001, *Epidemiology of the Rheumatic Diseases*, Oxford University Press.
- Sintonen, H. 1995, *The 15-D measure of health-related quality of life: II Feasibility, reliability and validity of its valuation system.*, National Center for Health Program Evaluation. National Health and Medical Research Council, Melbourne.
- Sintonen, H. 2001, "The 15D instrument of health-related quality of life: properties and applications", *Annals of Medicine*, vol. 33, no. 5, pp. 328-336.

- Slatkowsky-Christensen, B., Mowinckel, P., Loge, J.H. & Kvien, T.K. 2007, "Health-related quality of life in women with symptomatic hand osteoarthritis: a comparison with rheumatoid arthritis patients, healthy controls, and normative data", *Arthritis and Rheumatism*, vol. 57, no. 8, pp. 1404-1409.
- Sokka, T., Kautiainen, H., Hannonen, P. & Pincus, T. 2006, "Changes in health assessment questionnaire disability scores over five years in patients with rheumatoid arthritis compared with the general population", *Arthritis and Rheumatism*, vol. 54, no. 10, pp. 3113-3118.
- Sprangers, M.A., de Regt, E.B., Andries, F., van Agt, H.M., Bijl, R.V., de Boer, J.B., Foets, M., Hoeymans, N., Jacobs, A.E., Kempen, G.I., Miedema, H.S., Tijhuis, M.A. & de Haes, H.C. 2000, "Which chronic conditions are associated with better or poorer quality of life?", *Journal of clinical epidemiology*, vol. 53, no. 9, pp. 895-907.
- St Clair, E.W., van der Heijde, D.M., Smolen, J.S., Maini, R.N., Bathon, J.M., Emery, P., Keystone, E., Schiff, M., Kalden, J.R., Wang, B., Dewoody, K., Weiss, R., Baker, D. & Active-Controlled Study of Patients Receiving Infliximab for the Treatment of Rheumatoid Arthritis of Early Onset Study Group 2004, "Combination of infliximab and methotrexate therapy for early rheumatoid arthritis: a randomized, controlled trial", *Arthritis and Rheumatism*, vol. 50, no. 11, pp. 3432-3443.
- Stavem, K. 1999, "Reliability, validity and responsiveness of two multiattribute utility measures in patients with chronic obstructive pulmonary disease", *Quality of life research : an international journal of quality of life aspects of treatment, care and rehabilitation*, vol. 8, no. 1-2, pp. 45-54.
- Towheed, T.E., Maxwell, L., Anastassiades, T.P., Shea, B., Houpt, J.,
  Robinson, V., Hochberg, M.C. & Wells, G. 2005, "Glucosamine therapy for treating osteoarthritis", *Cochrane database of systematic reviews* (*Online*), vol. (2), no. 2, pp. CD002946.
- Tugwell, P., Pincus, T., Yocum, D., Stein, M., Gluck, O., Kraag, G., McKendry, R., Tesser, J., Baker, P. & Wells, G. 1995, "Combination therapy with cyclosporine and methotrexate in severe rheumatoid arthritis. The Methotrexate-Cyclosporine Combination Study Group", *The New England journal of medicine*, vol. 333, no. 3, pp. 137-141.

- Turesson, C., O'Fallon, W.M., Crowson, C.S., Gabriel, S.E. & Matteson, E.L. 2002, "Occurrence of extraarticular disease manifestations is associated with excess mortality in a community based cohort of patients with rheumatoid arthritis", *The Journal of rheumatology*, vol. 29, no. 1, pp. 62-67.
- Uhlig, T., Loge, J.H., Kristiansen, I.S. & Kvien, T.K. 2007, "Quantification of reduced health-related quality of life in patients with rheumatoid arthritis compared to the general population", *The Journal of rheumatology*, vol. 34, no. 6, pp. 1241-1247.
- van der Heijde, D., Klareskog, L., Singh, A., Tornero, J., Melo-Gomes, J., Codreanu, C., Pedersen, R., Freundlich, B. & Fatenejad, S. 2006,
  "Patient-reported outcomes in a trial of combination therapy with etanercept and methotrexate for rheumatoid arthritis: the TEMPO trial", *Annals of the Rheumatic Diseases*, vol. 65, no. 3, pp. 328-334.
- van Riel, P.L., Haagsma, C.J. & Furst, D.E. 1999, "Pharmacotherapeutic combination strategies with disease-modifying antirheumatic drugs in established rheumatoid arthritis", *Bailliere's best practice & research.Clinical rheumatology*, vol. 13, no. 4, pp. 689-700.
- van Vollenhoven, R., Harju, A., Brannemark, S. & Klareskog, L. 2003,
  "Treatment with infliximab (Remicade) when etanercept (Enbrel) has failed or vice versa: data from the STURE registry showing that switching tumour necrosis factor alpha blockers can make sense.", *Annals of the Rheumatic Diseases*, vol. 62, no. 12, pp. 1195-1198.
- van Tulder, M., Malmivaara, A., Hayden, J. & Koes, B. 2007, "Statistical significance *versus* clinical importance", *Spine*, vol. 32, no. 16, pp. 1785-1790.
- Walsh, C.A., Minnock, P., Slattery, C., Kennedy, N., Pang, F., Veale, D.J., Bresnihan, B. & FitzGerald, O. 2007, "Quality of life and economic impact of switching from established infliximab therapy to adalimumab in patients with rheumatoid arthritis", *Rheumatology (Oxford, England)*, vol. 46, no. 7, pp. 1148-1152.
- Ware, J.E., Jr & Sherbourne, C.D. 1992, "The MOS 36-item short-form health survey (SF-36). I. Conceptual framework and item selection", *Medical care*, vol. 30, no. 6, pp. 473-483.

- Weinblatt, M.E., Kremer, J.M., Bankhurst, A.D., Bulpitt, K.J., Fleischmann, R.M., Fox, R.I., Jackson, C.G., Lange, M. & Burge, D.J. 1999, "A trial of etanercept, a recombinant tumor necrosis factor receptor:Fc fusion protein, in patients with rheumatoid arthritis receiving methotrexate", *The New England journal of medicine*, vol. 340, no. 4, pp. 253-259.
- Weinblatt, M.E., Keystone, E.C., Furst, D.E., Moreland, L.W., Weisman, M.H., Birbara, C.A., Teoh, L.A., Fischkoff, S.A. & Chartash, E.K. 2003,
  "Adalimumab, a fully human anti-tumor necrosis factor alpha monoclonal antibody, for the treatment of rheumatoid arthritis in patients taking concomitant methotrexate: the ARMADA trial", *Arthritis and Rheumatism*, vol. 48, no. 1, pp. 35-45.
- Weinblatt, M.E., Keystone, E.C., Furst, D.E., Kavanaugh, A.F., Chartash, E.K. & Segurado, O.G. 2006, "Long term efficacy and safety of adalimumab plus methotrexate in patients with rheumatoid arthritis: ARMADA 4 year extended study", *Annals of the Rheumatic Diseases*, vol. 65, no. 6, pp. 753-759.
- Welsing, P.M., van Gestel, A.M., Swinkels, H.L., Kiemeney, L.A. & van Riel, P.L. 2001, "The relationship between disease activity, joint destruction, and functional capacity over the course of rheumatoid arthritis", *Arthritis and Rheumatism*, vol. 44, no. 9, pp. 2009-2017.
- Welte, R., Feenstra, T., Jager, H. & Reiner, L. 2004, "A decision chart for assessing and improving the transferability of economic evaluation results between countries", *Pharmacoeconomics*, vol. 22, no. 13, pp. 857-876.
- West, E. & Jonsson, S.W. 2005, "Health-related quality of life in rheumatoid arthritis in Northern Sweden: a comparison between patients with early RA, patients with medium-term disease and controls, using SF-36", *Clinical rheumatology*, vol. 24, no. 2, pp. 117-122.
- Wick, M.C., Ernestam, S., Lindblad, S., Bratt, J., Klareskog, L. & van Vollenhoven, R.F. 2005, "Adalimumab (Humira) restores clinical response in patients with secondary loss of efficacy from infliximab (Remicade) or etanercept (Enbrel): results from the STURE registry at Karolinska University Hospital", *Scandinavian journal of rheumatology*, vol. 34, no. 5, pp. 353-358.

- Wolfe, F., Mitchell, D.M., Sibley, J.T., Fries, J.F., Bloch, D.A., Williams, C.A., Spitz, P.W., Haga, M., Kleinheksel, S.M. & Cathey, M.A. 1994, "The mortality of rheumatoid arthritis", *Arthritis and Rheumatism*, vol. 37, no. 4, pp. 481-494.
- Wolfe, F., Ross, K., Anderson, J., Russell, I.J. & Hebert, L. 1995, "The prevalence and characteristics of fibromyalgia in the general population", *Arthritis and Rheumatism*, vol. 38, no. 1, pp. 19-28.
- Wolfe, F. & Hawley, D.J. 1998, "The longterm outcomes of rheumatoid arthritis: Work disability: a prospective 18 year study of 823 patients" *The Journal of rheumatology*, vol. 25, no. 11, pp. 2108-2117.
- Wolfe, F., Michaud, K. & Pincus, T. 2004, "Development and validation of the Health Assessment Questionnaire II", *Arthritis and Rheumatism*, vol. 50, no. 10, pp. 3296-3305.
- Wolfe, F., Michaud, K. & Strand, V. 2005, "Expanding the definition of clinical differences: from minimally clinically important differences to really important differences. Analyses in 8931 patients with rheumatoid arthritis", *The Journal of rheumatology*, vol. 32, no. 4, pp. 583-589.
- Woolf, A.D. & Pfleger, B. 2003, "Burden of major musculoskeletal conditions", Bulletin of the World Health Organization, no. 81, pp. 646-656.
- Wu, I.B. & Schwartz, R.A. 2008, "Reiter's syndrome: The classic triad and more", *Journal of the American Academy of Dermatology*, vol.59, pp. 113-121.
- Xie, F., Thumboo, J., Fong, K-Y., Lo, N-N., Yeo, S-J., Yang, K-Y. & Li, S-C. 2008, "A study on indirect and intangible costs for patients with knee osteoarthritis in Singapore", *Value in health: the journal of the International Society for Pharmacoeconomics and Outcomes Research*, vol. 11, suppl.1, pp.84-90.
- Zhang, W., Doherty, M., Arden, N., Bannwarth, B., Bijlsma, J., Gunther, K.P., Hauselmann, H.J., Herrero-Beaumont, G., Jordan, K., Kaklamanis, P., Leeb, B., Lequesne, M., Lohmander, S., Mazieres, B., Martin-Mola, E., Pavelka, K., Pendleton, A., Punzi, L., Swoboda, B., Varatojo, R., Verbruggen, G., Zimmermann-Gorska, I., Dougados, M. & EULAR Standing Committee for International Clinical Studies Including Therapeutics (ESCISIT) 2005, "EULAR evidence based

recommendations for the management of hip osteoarthritis: report of a task force of the EULAR Standing Committee for International Clinical Studies Including Therapeutics (ESCISIT)", *Annals of the Rheumatic Diseases*, vol. 64, no. 5, pp. 669-681.

- Zhang, W., Doherty, M., Leeb, B.F., Alekseeva, L., Arden, N.K., Bijlsma, J.W., Dincer, F., Dziedzic, K., Hauselmann, H.J., Herrero-Beaumont, G., Kaklamanis, P., Lohmander, S., Maheu, E., Martin-Mola, E., Pavelka, K., Punzi, L., Reiter, S., Sautner, J., Smolen, J., Verbruggen, G. & Zimmermann-Gorska, I. 2007, "EULAR evidence based recommendations for the management of hand osteoarthritis: report of a Task Force of the EULAR Standing Committee for International Clinical Studies Including Therapeutics (ESCISIT)", *Annals of the Rheumatic Diseases*, vol. 66, no. 3, pp. 377-388.
- Zhao, S.Z., Dedhiya, S.D., Bocanegra, T.S., Fort, J.G., Kuss, M.E. & Rush, S.M. 1999, "Health-related quality-of-life effects of oxaprozin and nabumetone in patients with osteoarthritis of the knee", *Clinical therapeutics,* vol. 21, no. 1, pp. 205-217.
- Zink, A., Thiele, K., Huscher, D., Listing, J., Sieper, J., Krause, A., Gromnica-Ihle, E., von Hinueber, U., Wassenberg, S., Genth, E., Schneider, M. & German Collaborative Arthritis Centres 2006, "Healthcare and burden of disease in psoriatic arthritis. A comparison with rheumatoid arthritis and ankylosing spondylitis", *The Journal of rheumatology*, vol. 33, no. 1, pp. 86-90.